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RADIO BROADCASTING

THURSDAY, MARCH 15, 1034.

House or REPRESENTATIVES,
CoMMITTEE ON THE MERCHANT MARINE,
Raprio, aNp FISHERIES,
Washington, D.C.

The committee met at 10 a.m., Hon. Schuyler O. Bland (chairman)
presiding.

The CrairMAN. Gentlemen, we have met this morning for the
consideration of H.R. 7986, introduced by Mr. McFadden, and the
bill will be inserted in the record at this point.

[H.R. 7986, 73d Cong., 2d sess.]
A BILL To amend the Radio Act of 1927, approved February 23, 1927, as amended (44 Stat, 1162)

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representatives of the United States of
America in Congress assembled, That the Radio Act of 1927, approved February
23, 1927, as amended (44 Stat. 1162), is amended by the addition of two new
sections to follow section 28 of said Act (44 Stat. 1172), said new sections to read
as follows:

‘““No person, persons, company, association, or corporation owning and opera-
ting a radio broadcasting station, and receiving and broadcasting radio programs
for hire, shall discriminate in the use of such station in favor of a program of speech
sponsored by any person who is a legally qualified eandidate for any public office,
and/or by any religious, charitable, or educational company, corporation, associa-
tion, or society or any other like association or society, and against or to the
exclusion of another person who is a legally qualified candidate for any public
office, or of another religious, charitable, or educational company, corporation,
association, or society chartered or licensed under the laws of the United States,
because and for the reason that such person, religious, charitable, or educational
eompany, corporation, association, or society holds and promulgates and advocates
views contrary to those expressed in programs that have been broadeast. The
owner, lessee, or operator of any broadcasting station contracting for or accept-
ing and broadcasting radio programs for one legally qualified candidate for a
public office, and for one class of religious, charitable, or educational company,
corporation, association, or society, and refusing to contract for or to accept and
broadecast for hire radio programs of speech offered for broadcast by another
legally qualified candidate for a public office, or by any other religious, charitable,
or educational company, corporation association, or society within the provi-
sions of this section, because or for the reason that such legally qualified candidate,
or such religious, charitable, or educational company, corporation, association,
or society holds or promulgates a contrary or different view from that which is
expressed by the person or parties broadcasting programs, shall be deemed guilty
of an unlawful discrimination. All persons, companies, corporations, or associa-
tions owning and operating a radio station who shall be guilty of a misdemeanor
shall be punished by a fine of not less than $500 nor more than $5,000, and in
addition thereto may be required to forfeit the license for operating such broad-
casting station.

‘““No person, persons, company, association, society, or corporation shall by
threats, or by coercion, or by misrepresentation, or any other like manner inter-
fere with or prevent, or attempt to interfere with or prevent, the broadcasting of
any radio program by any owner, lessee, or operator of any radio broadcasting
station; or interfere with or attempt to interfere with, or to prevent any owner,
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2 RADIO BROADCASTING

lessee, or operator of any radio broadcasting station from entering into a con-
tract with another person, persons, company, association, sociéty, or corporation,
to accept, receive, and broadeast programs of speech and music by radio. No
person, persons, company, association, society, or corporation shall induce or
attempt to induce any person, persons, company, association, society, or corpora-
tion to withdraw business or fincial support or social intercourse from any radio
broadcasting station, or the owner, lessee, or operator of any radio broadcasting
station in the use and operation of such radio statien or in the broadcasting of
any and all programs offered to be broadcast, or which may be broadcast at any
such station. Any person, persons, association, society, or corporation violating
this section shall be guilty of a misdemeanor punishable by a fine of not less
than $500 nor more than $5,000, or in the case of an individual or the responsible
officials of an association or ¢orporation, by imprisonment for a term of not less
than sixty days nor more than two years, or by both such fine and imprisonment.”

The CHAIRMAN (continuing). Mr. McFadden, the committee will
be very glad initially if you would explain the difference between the
existing law and the proposed amendment. As every one knows, the
members of the committee are exceedingly busy in their offices and
the committee has considerable matter before 1t; so it is hoped the
time will be conserved as much as possible. There is no desire to
cut off anybody; but, at the same time, we wish to avoid repetitions;
because statements that are introduced by one witness are as much
under consideration as if they are reiterated by a number.

STATEMENT OF HON. LOUIS T. McFADDEN, A REPRESENTATIVE
IN CONGRESS FROM THE STATE OF PENNSYLVANIA

Mr. McFappen. Mr. Chairman, I am deeply appreciative of the
opportunity to say a few words in connection with H.R. 7986, which I
introduced on February 14. i '

My interest in the subject of radio broadcasting is of long standing.
I think I can say, without any reservation, that I probably had the,
first radio-receiving set that was in Washington, and it was manu-
factured in a plant which I owned personally. .

I have been observing for a long time the development of radio
broadcasting in the United States and have been very much interested
at all times to see that this modern development proceeded without
hindrance and without undue censorship. I recognized early the
great power and influence that it would have in the dissemination of
information. I realized, as a news-distributing agency, that it had
powers equal to that of the press, if not greater, and I have felt for
some time, as I have observed the programs over the radio, that
there was being exercised a degree of censorship, not only in adver-
tising, but in the subjects that were discussed.

While I recognize the fact that the broadcasting companies have
at times indicated that they wanted to hear both sides of the ques-
tion; nevertheless, I have observed, in many cases, that such was
not the result.

Mr. SirovicH. You spoke of the censorship of advertising. Can
you mention any instance where you have observed it, regarding
advertising?

Mr. McFappEN. Oh, yes; there are many of them—many of them.

Mzr. SirovicH. I mean could you mention any specific cases?

Mr. McFappeN. I do not just get your question. .

. Mr. Sirovica. You spoke about censorship on advertising. I
would like to know what advertisements have been censored.’ '
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Mr. McFappeN. Well I will say to the gentleman it is my under-
standing that much material that goes out as advertising is propa-
ganda and I am referring to that angle of it. I do not know that I
want to state any specific cases at this moment, but I will deal with
one or two angles of that a little later on.

At the opening, I would like to present for the record a list of the
signers of petitions that have been sent in by the millions, 416,000
people in the United States who are interested in this questlon of
~censorship. There has been sent to each of the Congressmen in prac-
tically every district in the United States petitions from those who
are interested in this question’of censorship of radio and possible
discrimination.

The CratRMAN. It is not intended in that respect that those
petitions shali all be copied in the record, I presume?

Mr. McFappEN. Oh, no. Thisis a condensed statement showing, -
by congressional districts and States the number from each one.

The Cuarrman. Without objection, that may be incorporated in
the record.

(The list referred to is as follows:)

Petition signers according to States

SUMMARY
Alabama_________.______ 28, 770 | New Hampshire. ___._____ 5, 863
Arizona_ ... ____ 7,989 | New Jersey ... _______ 841, 781
Arkansas_ - ___.__.____-_ 22,912 | New Mexieo. ..o __. 5, 656
California ... ___.______ 226,964 | New York_________..____ 144, 916
Colorado. - oo 36, 039 | North Carolina..—__..____._ 40, 064
Connecticut-..___..___.___ 22,651 | North Dakota-..—._______ 8, 011
Delaware_ ..o 4,058 { Ohio. . _ . ____ ... _____. 259, 579
Florida__ - eeeo___ 38,702 | Oklahoma_ . ... _______ 54, 245
Georgia_ ..o ___.__ 40,957 | Oregon______ e ____. 23, 072
Idaho__ .o _____ 11, 502 | Pennsylvania_ ... _._._____ 238, 774
Tllinois_ _ oo 132,091 | Rhode Island_ . ____.__.____ 8, 348
Indiana_________________ 81, 604 | South Carolina_.._.._____ 14,409
Towa. oo __ 33,908 | South Dakota.._.____.___ 9, 139
Kansas__ . ___._______ 44,952 | Tennessee_ _ - _ .o ____. 37, 867
Kentucky oooom e ooeeeen 20,256 | Texas_ __ e 106, 568
Louisiang._.____._.______. 13,735 | Utah. ___________________ 5, 947
Majine____ o __ 8,602 | Vermont_.____.. . .___. 1, 167
Maryland ..o ______ 27,533 | Virginia_______ S meem 45, 905
Massachusetts...._____.___ 74,108 | Washington.._____.____.__ 66, 703
Michigan. . _____________ 112,704 | West Virginia____________ 32,248
Minnesota_.______.______ 43,303 | Wisconsin. _ - wecoceoeo_oo 34, 256
Mississippioceoco e _ 18,835 | Wyoming_ .. __________.. 4, 753
Missouri_ ..o e 74,504 | Hawaii________________._. 896
Montana_ oo __...__ 12, 766 | District of Columbia.______ 22, 320
Nebraska.._ . -__.______ 20, 039 _
Nevada___ . ____._.____ 1,170 Grand total_.______ 2, 416, 141
Petition signers according to congressional districts
ARIZONA

No. 1 oo f{“_&?_A_mff _____ 2, 260 No. 1 (at large) . - _.-_..__. 7, 989

No. 2 . 4, 346 ARKANSAS
No. 8 e 2,274 | No. 1 _ o ____. 3,138
No. 4. 1,569 | No.2__ . ______________... 2, 356
No. 5. oL 986 {-No. 3. .. 2, 503
No. 6 oo __ 1,464 | No. 4 _ oo __ 3, 469
NoO. 7o e 947 | No. 5 e 5, 159
No. 8 967 | No. 6_ _ 2, 873
No. 9 __. 13,957 | No. 7_ __ e _.__ 3,414
Total - .. 28, 770 Total oo _._ 22, 912
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Petition signers according to congressional districts—Continued

CALIFORNIA GEORGIA—continued
6

DELAWARE No. 25 e 4, 468

No. 1 (atlarge) .o o 4,058 No. 1 (at large 1) - - -
Total. - oo 4, 058 Total ..o _____ 132, 091

FLORIDA INDIANA

No. 1. oo 12,937 | No. 1_ - 12, 266
No, 2. _TTITTTTIITT 2,553 | No. 2. 11T 4 073
NoO. 8 e 3,336 | No. 3o 9, 463
No. 4 e 19,876 | No. 4. e 9, 873
No. 1 (atlarge ). _________.. NO. 8 e 7, 296
— N0 8- 2 781
NO. 7 e 8, 459
NO. 8 e 5, 941
No. 9T TTTIIIC 4 011
No.10_ T T Tl 5, 493
No. 11— .. 6, 269
No. 12 T Tl - 5, 679
Total . _ _ e 81, 604

1 Some taken from each district.
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Petition signers according to congressional districts—Continued

large) ... ___________ 20, 256
1 package.)

LOUISIANA

MASSACHUSETTS——continued

No. 9 . 3, 132
No. 10. _ o ___ 9, 952
No. 11 _ .. 2, 811
No. 12 o ___ 8,416
No. 18 .. 5, 542
No. 14_ _ o __._. 5,479
No. 15 . ______ 3, 046
Total. o ... 74,108
MICHIGAN
No. 1o .. 13, 164
No. 2 . 6, 544
No. 3. .. 6, 758
No. 4. e 5, 551
No. 5 .. 4, 676
No. 6 9, 227
No. 7 5, 126
No. 8. e 4,422
No. O . 2, 678
No. 10. . .. 4, 343
No. 11 . 1, 631
No. 12 .. 1, 147
No. 18 . 11, 150
No. 14 _ L 6, 225
No. 15 .. 8, 797
No. 16 . . .. 10, 180
No. 17 11, 085
Total . .. 112, 704
MINNESOTA S
9(atlarge) ..o ___._ 43, 303
(1 package.) .
MISSISSIPPI
No. 1. e 1, 511
No. 2 . 1, 515
No. 8 . 4, 768
No. 4. .. 539
NO. 5. oo 2, 859
No. 6. .. 4, 798
No. 70 2, 845
Total . - - o __ 18, 835
MISSOURI
13 (at large) .. - - ______ 74, 504
(1 package.)
MONTANA
No. 1. . 5, 392
No. 2 ... 7,424
Total - - . 12, 766
NEBRASKA
No. 1o 4, 038
No. 2. o 5, 146
No. 8 . 4, 187
No. 4l 2, 354
NOw B 4,314
Total . - ... 20, 039
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Petition signers according to congressional districts—Continued

NEVADA

NEW MEXICO

.1 (atlarge) o oo 5, 656
NEW YORK

) S 3, 926

2 . 5, 846

B e e 3, 512

1 Some taken from each district.

NEW YORK—continved

No. 31 ... 548
No. 32 ... 4,778
No. 33 ... 1, 429
No.84____ 11177 2, 448
No. 36 . 4,491
No.36_ . 4, 319
No. 37 .. 1, 256
No. 38 ... 7, 427
No. 39 . 2, 263
No.40__ . 8, 212
No.41____ .. 6, 319
No.42 ... 7, 964
No.43_ ... 4, 050
No. 1 (at large).

Total . _ . ___.__ 144, 916

NORTH CAROLINA

Noo o 1, 008
No. 2 3, 429
No. 3ol 2, 027
No.4_ . 3, 006
No. 5 .. 2, 710
No 6 o 9, 021
No. 7 .. 3, 398
No. §_________TTTTTTTITTT 2, 229
No. 9. T TTTTTTC 4, 267
No. 10 ___. 5, 850
No. 11 _____ ...~ 3,119

Total- oo e~ 40, 064

NORTH DAKOTA

No. 2 (atlarge) - - - oo _.. 8, 011
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Petition signers according to congressional districts—Continued

OKLAHOMA . SOUTH CAROLINA
No. 1o 2,198
No. 2 . ____ Cmmmmmeee 3, 162
NoO. B e e 1, 652
No.4_ o~ 1, 992
No. 5. . 1, 195
No. 6 oo 4, 210
Total .. . _ o ___._ 14, 409
SOUTH DAKOTA
Nooleoo . 7, 202
No. 2 ... 1, 937
Total ... __ ... _____ 9, 139
TENNESSEE :
No. 1 ... 3, 964
No. 2 .. 4, 505
No. 3. ____ 10, 335
No.4______ - T_1TTTTC 2, 089
No. 5. .. 3, 373
No. 6 .. 237
NoO. 7 e 1, 300
No. 8 . 3, 080
No. 9 .. 8, 984
Total . oo 37, 867
TEXAS
Noo oo . LS 1, 545
No. 2 . __._ 12, 929
No. 3. - 3, 990
No. 4 i _TlC 4 100
No. 5o T 6, 942
No. 6 - 2, 422
No. 7 - 3,379
No. 8ol 13, 313
No. 9 - 3,975
No.10________ . ____ 5,732
No. 11______ - -1 °. 2, 622
No. 12_______ T 77T 5, 323
No. 13 .. 2,127
No. 14 . - T 7. 12, 800
No. 15 o1l 3, 477
No. 16 6, 572
No. 17 ... 6, 226
No. 18_ _______ -1l 9, 094
Total . .. .. _____ 106, 568
UTAH
No. 1. e 834
No. 2. . 5,113
Total . _______ . ____ 5, 947
VERMONT
1(atlarge) . __...-- 1, 167
VIRGINIA

9 (atlarge)  _ ... ___-_ 45, 905
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Petition signers according fo congressional districis—Continued

DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA N WISCONSIN
N D
1(atlarge) . .. ________ 22,320 | No. o 1 TTTTTITITTTTIos f’ ggg
No. 3 .l 2 324
WASHINGTON )

No. ... 3,816 | N0 #-----ooooooe 4211
No. 2 . R N e > a4
No. 3. 5,406 | WO pTTTTITITI T s
No. 4 . 5, 494 NO- &7 3, 472
No.5 . 15,983 | {0 g---mmmmmmmmommmmoees 1,322
No.6__ . 13,706 | O Jp7 7T TTTTTToToos > '(7306

Total e 66, 703 Total 34 256

WEST VIRGINIA
N B P 7 101 WYOMING
11}8' % _____________________ 4: 925 1" (at large) - - - - .. ___ 4,753
go. B g: Zg; HAWAII
0.4 , Hawaii_ - oo

No. 5. . llllTTTTTTT 2 319 | = ovatl 896
NO. 6 o 9, 874

Total__ oo 32, 248

Mr. McFappen. This bill (H.R. 7986) covers the points that these
people are interested in. I recognize, in that connection, that there
are several bills pending before Congress in relation to the subject of
broadcasting and the radio business in the United States. The recent
message of the President attempting to set up, or suggesting that
there be set up, a new bureau or commission on the subject of radio,
telephone, and telegraph, is an interesting suggestion.and I am aware
of the fact that there are pending before the Interstate and Foreign
Commerce Committees both of the House and Senate bills proposing
to carry out this particular phase of the President’s suggestion.

Mr. CuLkiN. Is there anything in that bill that proposes to regulate
the scope of radio or other communication, or to censor 1t—in the com-
munications bill that has been introduced?

Mr. McFappen. Well T understand that in the Senate bill there is
a phase of that; but I do not believe that the subject matters covered
in my bill are in that bill. T might say, in that connection, I have no
pride of authorship in this bill and, if 1t is the sense of this ‘committee
when those other measures are taken up that the provisions in my bill
can be inserted in those bills, if they are to have the right ot way, I
would suggest to this conlmittee, if they report favorably on this,
that it might be included in those bills very properly.

The Cuairman. I think, really, that suggestion would be addressed
to the Interstate and Foreign Commerce Committee.

Mr. McFappEN. Yes. I just mention that in passing.

Mr. CurLkiN. Assuming Congress gives them jurisdiction.

The CHatrMAN. We tried to secure jurisdiction ot that bill, as you
know, and were not successful.

Mr. McFappEN. Yes. I tried to help you in that effort as much
as I could, and I think now that inasmuch as telephone and tele-
graph modes of communication ave being taken out of the Interstate
Commerce Commission, and because of the crowded work of the
Interstate Commerce Commission and the Interstate Commerce
Committees in both the House and Senate, this legislation should
properly be before this committee.



-RADIO BROADCASTING 9

I would like to say that for more than a hundred years America
has stood in the very foremost rank ot the governments of the earth.
In natural resources America is today the richest country under the
sun.

The founders of the American Nation desired greater freedom than
they possessed. That they might be free and independent of cruel
and oppressive tulers they fled from Europe and established the
American Republic, to which Nation men have long pointed with
pride. When the Nation was young, many of her statesmen were
patriots, because they loved their fellowmen and honestly and
valiantly contended for a just government. Today there is little
true patriotism left among the rulers of the Nation.

The three visible elements of men that rule the Nation are the
commercial, the political, and the religious, and, of these three, the
commercial is the most powerful. Among the earlier statesmen of
America, there were some God-fearing men who foresaw the advance
of a mighty and selfish power and gave warning that the greedy would
some day destroy the liberties of the people. That warming was
unheeded, and the selfish commercial element, which is otherwise
called “Big Business,” has stealthily and constantly moved forward
toits goal. With grasping arms like the tentacles of a mighty octopus
it has laid hold upon practically all of the visible wealth of the Nation.
At the same time the men who by laborious efforts have developed
the country and produced the wealth of the land have been unjustly
treated and robbed, and today they are crying for bread; and that
in a land of boundless plenty. And the question is raised how long
will such unjust conditions exist?

“Big Business’’ has no regard for the rights of the common people.
In 1917, “Big Business,” for ultra selfish reasons, needlessly and
wantonly forced the American Nation into the World War, which
resulted in the greatly increased wealth and power of a few men and
made serfs and paupers of many millions of people. Today, “Big
Business’’ owns practically everything visible. By the manipulation
of the finances of the Nation, “Big Business” has acquired title to
almost all of the real estate, while hundreds of thousands of honest
toilers are losing their homes and their land. A few ultra rich men
fix the prices of the food products that are reaped by laborers; and,
by reason thereof, the farmers are robbed and the laborers are being
starved ; and that within the borders of the richest Nation of the world.
: “Big Business” owns the ships that ply the seas, and that fly
through the air. It owns and controls the railways and other ways
and means of transportation. ‘“Big Business’’ has acquired the
preferred securities of the public carrier corporations, while some of
the common people hold the less desirable stocks and securities. When
the railways were recently pressed for money to pay the interest on
their preferred securities, ‘“Big Business”’ caused the American
Government to advance a hundred million dollars to the banks upon
the pretext of helping the banks to thaw out their frozen assets and
to stimulate business immediately; but, instead of so using that
money, ‘“Big Business’” immediately absorbed the entire hundred.
million and applied it to the payment of interest on the preferred
securities which it held. :

“Big Business,” which is composed of a very few men, owns and
controls the telegraph and telephone lines, the radio, the electric
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and power lines, and it owns and controls the mines that produce
the fuel and the building material which all the people are compelled
to use. It owns and controls the banks and most of the money that
isin them. The factories and the great mercantile establishments are
owned and controlled by the same selfish interest.

“Big Business’’ has in its employ the most astute lawyers of the
Nation, who write the contracts always in the interest of their clients,
and the common people must take the ragged end. Every branch
of the Government is contaminated and improperly influenced by
“Big Business.” It controls the two major political parties of
America and names and elects at will the public men to office who will
best serve its selfish interests. “Big Business” controls the Army
and the Navy, the guns and the ammunition, and the police power
of the Nation.

Mr. Girrorp. Just a moment; I want to get that clear. Did
“Big Business” elect Roosevelt? :

Mr. McFappen. I think they had a big share in it; yes.

Mr. Girrorp. Well, you make that statement, don’t you?

Mr. McFappen. Well, I do not care——

Mr. Srrovica. Which interest controls Roosevelt? .

Mr. McFappen. Well, I do not care to discuss that angle of the
question here in a radio hearing. ,

Mr. Strovice. You have made a general statement here?

Mr. McFappEN. Yes.

Mr. Sirovicr. Do you wish to be interrogated on that?

Mr. McFappen. Well, I think that is aside from this particular
question. o

Mr. SirovicH. If not, I will respect your wishes.

Mr. McFappen. I will be very glad to go into it with the gentle-
man on another occasion. ,

Mr. Girrorp. That is the trouble, my dear man. I thought you
were beside the question, anyhow, myself, and I think the question is
very pertinent at this point. :

Mr. Sirovica. Mr. Chairman, I move that the gentleman be per-
mitted to proceed.

Mr. McFappen. Well, generally speaking, in answer to the contro-
versy that has just been raised, I would say that the same financial
influences or international influences that were present in the past
administration are in evidence here at this particular time, and I
think the international finaneial influence in radio is one of the matters
that should be given consideration in connection with any radio legis-
lation particularly as it pertains to broadcasting.

Mr. Grrrorp. 1 was rather sympathetically following you, and I
supposed the past administration would come in for a flaying, but
I did not suppose you meant the present one.

Mr. McFappeN. So far as I am able to discern, there is very little
difference, so far as financial influences are concerned, in the last
administration and the present. , .

Mr. Girrorp. You spoke about the telephone and telegraph com-
pany. How many stockholders are there of that company?

Mr. McFappex. Well, I think, Mr. Gifford, it was said yesterday
before one of the cormimittees here that there were something over
600,000 stockholders.
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Mr. Grrrorp. Seven hundred thousand, I thought. Is that “Big
Business”’? ' :

Mr. McFappewn. It is ‘“Big Business” controlled, I will say to the
gentleman, because of the lack of interest on the part of the stock-
holders.

Mr. Girrorp. I agree with that statement.

Mr. McFappen. Which enables those who are connected with
*“Big Business” to control these big corporations with very little
stock control of their own.

Mr. Girrorp. I agree with that.

The CuairmMaN. Of course the gentleman understands that silence
on our side on an indictment of that kind does not admit acquiescence
on the part of the majority members of this committee. [Laughter.]
Proceed, Mr. McFadden.

Mr. McFappen. Practically all ot the business corporations of
America are owned or controlled by ‘“Big Business.” The employees
ot these mighty corporations have a hook in their nose, so to speak,
and they dare not call themselves their own. They must obey the
selfish men who are the mighty lords of finance or else lose theéir jobs.
They need their salaries to feed and clothe themselves and their
famlies; hence, they are at the mercy of “Big Business’” and are
therefore serfs, : ‘

*“Big Business’’ either directly or indirectly owns ot controls almost
all ot the newspapers and magazines of America, and which agencies
serve as propagandists for “Big Business” -and their immediate
political and religious allies. The same selfish interests own and
control the professional clergymen, and these men make merchandise
of the Word of God in order to keep the people in ignorance and in
subjection to the ruling powers. Thus it is plainly seen that the
power of the Government is centralized in the hands of a very few.

Mr. Strovica. Did my distinguished friend call the attention of the
people of the United States to all of these things when he was chair-
man of the Committee on Banking and Currency?

Mr. McFappen. I will say to the gentleman I think my record will
show that tor the last several years T have been pointing out these
things.

Mr. SirovicH. I do not mean for the last several years; I mean
during the time the gentleman was chairman of the Committee on
Banking and Currency.

Mr. McFappen. Yes; 1 did.

Mr. Strovica. When was it? _

Mr. McFappEN. I was chairman of the Committee on Banking
and Currency for 12 years, ending 2 years ago.

Mr. SirovicH. And at what time did the gentleman call the
attention of membership of the House to these things that he 1s now
calling to our attention? .

Mr. McFappeN. In various hearings and in statements all through
my administration as chairman of the committee. I will say the
gentleman will find plenty of it in the hearings on the Strong stabi-
lization bill, which was really an analysis of the operations of the
Federal Reserve System, in connection with the domination of that
System by ‘‘Big Business”’ and big financiers.

Mr. Brown. Does the gentleman have any specific instance to
give in which those who preached the Word of God have peddled it
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as merchandise? In order to make a general allegation, he must have
some particular individual in mind that is doing it. For my own
part, I would like to know to whom he refers.

Mr. McFappen. I will be very glad to tell the gentleman. I am
referring to the Council of the Federation of Churches of Christ in
America.

Mr. SirovicH, Does that mean the former chairman of the coun-
cil, Dr. S. Parkes Cadman, and Bishop R. J. McConnell?

Mr. McFapoen. It does. They are the chief propagandists on
the questions of big business.

Mr. StrovicH. You know the respect I have for you, Mr. McFad-
den, but I have always entertained a very great admiration for both
the Reverend Dr. S, Parkes Cadman and Bishop R. J. McConnell.
I have listened very keenly to Dr. S. Parkes Cadman week after week
on the radio preach the true gospel of the brotherhood of man, and
I could not conceive in any statement I have ever heard emanate
from him an attack that might in any way be considered propaganda.
He has always preached the true brotherhood of man and the father-
hood of God.

I would like to know, for the sake of the record, at this time, since
those two men have been mentioned, in what way Dr. S. Parkes
Cadman and Bishop J. R. McConnell, president of the Protestant
Churches of Christ of America, are propagandists and what kind of
propaganda they are giving out. ‘

Mr. McFappen. I will say to the gentleman, in regard to that

Mr. SirovicH. And I say that in all sincerety and in all my affec-
tion for you.

Mr. McFappeN. I will say to the gentleman that both of those
gentlemen are members of that particular organization which I re-
ferred to as the Council of Federation of Churches. Dr. Cadman
until quite recently, was a British subject in the United States. He
was very influential in the organization of this particular group and
the part that they are taking in the censorship which the N.B.C. have
set up of all religious matters, which indicates ‘the international idea
in regard to all religious matters, and there are witnesses here, 1
think, who will present more in detail the affiliations of this particular
group, as regards this question of censgorship.

Mr. Sirovica. But while the Rev. Dr. S. Parkes Cadman was born
a British subject, is he not today an American citizen?

Mr. McFappEN. I am not sure. He took out his first papers in
1905 in the United States and there was some lapse of time. Whether
those papers have been completed entirely yet, or not, I cannot say
definitely.

Mr. Sirovice. But I mean what propaganda is he giving out;
that is what I would like to know—just the specific subject. .

Mr. McFappen. The subject of internationalism. The groups
with which the church is affiliated, this particular group, are engaged
with the other organizations, working for the entry of the United
States into the World Court and League of Nations, and are a part
of that particular group of people who are working to consolidate
the interests of the people of the United States with the other coun-
tries of the world.

Mr. BrowN. Mr. McFadden, is not that one of the chief tenets of
the Christian religion—universal brotherhood, or so-called “inter-
nationalism”, or respect for the rights of others?
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Mr. McFappen. Well, I do not think it has quite the tinge that
is being taught by these particular groups.

In times past statesmen have warned the people of the danger that
would result from the centralization of power in the hands of a few
men. While the people have heard this warning, and many of them
have sensed the advancing danger, they have been helpless to prevent
what has come to pass. Today the common people are bound hand
and foot. In 1917 the predatory element that ruled the Nation
created the slogan, “The war will make the world safe for democ-
racy’’, and then caused its propaganda press and its hypocritical
clergymen to sound this false slogan throughout the land. Now
after 14 years democracy has disappeared from the earth. There is
at this very time a concerted movement by those few men who con-
trol the commerce of the land to have America ruled by a dictator,
which means the setting aside of all constitutional law and the putting
into force of such orders as the dictator may deem necessary.

“Big business’” maintains paid lobbyists at Washington, which
lobbyists conduct also a bureau of information for the special benefit
of their employers. Each week a letter goes from that bureau of
information to the executive heads of big business corporations. The
information is provided for only corporation executives, and not
intended for the people. These secret communications disclose in
advance the action that Congress will take, what bills it will pass, and
what it will not pass; and by watching the public press it is seen
that these predictions come true. This and other facts show that
the rulers are greatly perplexed and proceeding with much fear.

Well do you know that fear has laid hold upon almost everyone.
You see this manifested by Government officials, bank officials, and
employees, by business men and farmers, by professional politicians,
clergymen, and the common people. Why is there such great fear
and perplexity amongst the rulers and distress amongst the people
everywhere?

“Big business’’ and their mouthpieces, namely, the commercialized
clergy referred to are reprehensible before God for hindering the
truth concerning the present conditions in America and the means
which might provide a remedy for the people, by God’s help. There
should be some action taken to further stop such intolerance in the
use of the radio (and that during this session of Congress) to prevent
the further entrenchment of such powers. That is the reason why I
have introduced this bill and am asking for consideration of it at this
time. I believe it will open the way for a fair deal in the proper use
of the radio in broadcasting.

Mr. SirovicH. In the use of the word ‘“intolerance’”’—‘‘such in-
tolerance in the use of the radio”’—what do you mean by that?

Mr. McFappen. Well, I think the word is fully understood by the
gentleman. .

Mr. Sirovicu. No; I cannot understand it. I want you to read
that paragraph over, just toward the end there.

Mr. McFappeN. There should be some action taken to further
stop such intolerance in the use of the radio (and that during this
session of Congress) to prevent the further entrenchment of such
powers.

Mr. Sirovice. What do you mean by ‘““intolerance’” there?

53657—84—2
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Mr. McFappen. I have reference to the kinds of discussions that
take place in this propaganda that is being circulated in promotion
of the international idea for the United States and not giving an equal
opportunity to those who are opposed to that particular view.

Mr. Brown. Mr. McFadden, you would not propose, of course, to
cut out any of their rights to circulate their ideas over the radio,
would you; in other words, you just want

Mr. McFappen. I am asking for the same privilege for everyone

in that particular. In other words, I do not like the idea of the
Radio Corporation arbitrarily setting up, of their own volition, a
censorship which deprives other people of the United States, who.have
views that are in contravention of those views, having the same right.

_ Mr. Sirovica. Would you be in favor of having a few clear channels
owned by the Government of the United States for the benefit of the
people alone? :

Mr. McFappen. Well, I think in view of the censorship that is
being exercised and the use to which radio is being put that it involves
the very question of either the Government operating for its own uses,
or more strict supervision of the Government over this question.

Mr. Curxin. Mr. McFadden, are not all those channels preempted
now?

Mr. McFappEN. Practically so.

Mr. CuLKEN. Are not they all in use?

Mr. McFappeN. Practically so; although I believe radio is subject
to still greater expansion, if it was possible to adopt certain changes
in the method of operation. :

Mr. CuLkeN. Well the science of radio must be able to find finer
broadcasting lanes in order to have more communication; is not that
true?

Mr. McFappeN. I understand the present main chains control
about 80 percent of the broadcasting.

Mr. CuikiN. And the Radio Corporation of America controls all
chain broadcasting? :

Mr. McFappeN. Well I am-suggesting that through that method
the two major companies, I understand, control about 80 percent of
the broadcasting. |, '

Mr. Girrorp. Mr. McFadden, I notice over the radio that Mem-
bers of Congress, who have some very important matters which they
are sponsoring, are asked to speak. Now this has received very
wide advertising, certainly, this McFadden bill, and have you been
invited by the Radio Corporation to speak to the country over the
radio on this subject?

Mr. McFappEN. No, I have not.

Mr. Girrorp. How do you account for that?

Mr. McFappen. Well I have not given it any serious thought. I
might say to the gentleman, in answer to that, that something over
a year ago I introduced a bill in the House proposing to investigate
some of the subversive organizations in the United States. I think
I named 19 such organizations. Almost immediately thereafter
there went over the air on a Nation-wide hook-up a very severe
criticism of the present witness before your committee by Dr. S.
Parkes Cadman, because I connected the Council of the Federation of
Churches with the Carnegie Foundation and a number of other
organizations that were carrying on activities in the United States,
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which I considered to be detrimental to the welfare of the people of
the United States and its form of government. I was not given the
opportunity to answer. I made no application, however. Fre-
quently broadcasters, in my particular activity dealing with these
particular subjects here, have paid their respects to me and I have
attempted at times to get copies of the statements that were made
and in each and every instance I have been unable to secure a copy
of the broadcast that was made. ' :

Mr. Girrorp. I want to suggest that I listen to Senators and
Congressman who have specialized in certain things, like the chairman
of this committee—I have listened to him with a great deal of pleas-
ure—and I was wondering if you think there has been a well-balanced
situation relating to these talks, or have they been very largely in
defense of the present conditions. And I wanted to ask how they
came to get these invitations, and would the chairman be willing to
suggest or someone suggest how these invitations are extended?
I often wonder, and I wonder if you know?

Mr. McFappen. I do not know.

Mr. Girrorp. Do these invitations come from the radiobroadcast-
ing company, or from what source do you receive invitations to speak
over the radio on these matters? So many of our Senators and
‘Congressmen have been invited, and who extends the invitation?

Mr. SirovicH. I will say I have had the pleasure of listening to
my friend Mr. McFadden on WJZ and WOR on banking matters,
you remember. )

Mr. McFappeN, Yes.

Mr. SirovicE. Who extended the invitations to you then?

Mr. McFappEN. I was invited to debate, some 2% years ago, with
Norman Thomas by the WOR people, and I spoke once over a
Nation-wide hook-up of the NBC; at least, I suppose it was a Nation-
wide hook-up. . ‘

Mr. Curkin. What was that subject?

Mr. McFappen. I was invited by a friend of mine here in Wash-
ington to go over there and open the program for the Halsey, Stuart
Co., a national investment house.

Mr. Sirovica. Did they allow you to speak on any subject?

Mr. McFappEN. No; they wanted me to speak particularly on the
opening of the Halsey, Stuart hour, which I did.

Mr. Sirovice. Did you have to submit your speech beforehand to
the company for censorship? ‘

Mr. McFappen. Yes; 1 submitted it to a friend whom I later
understand was connected with the publicity end of either the
Halsey, Stuart Co. or the NBC Co.

Mr. Girrorp. Mr. McFadden, I want to pursue that subject a
little further. I wonder if there is any such present use of the radio
for what everyone seems to grant is publicity? I think I have had
charge of publicity in one way and others have probably had charge of
publicity in the other. Is it through these publicity bureaus that get
these invitations?

Mr. McFappEn. Well, in an address that I made on the floor of
the House on the 31st of January, I referred to the possible political
censorship or control of certain time for political purposes, and I cited
in that particular instance how the Postmaster General, Mr. Farley,
speaking in Boston on the previous Saturday evening, was influential
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to the extent of Killing the regular program of the Columbia Broad-
casting hour for that evening so that his particular address could be
broadcast. '

Mr. Girrorp. I am interested in the doctor’s statement there if
there should not be a few cleared channels where the Government.
would supervise, and I am wondering if any government, at some
time or other, would not contain a majority of a political party which
would be almost impossible to make the public believe, at least, they
could be fair?

Mr. Sirovica. I want to tell my good friend Mr. Gifford I have been
working for the last 3 weeks on a bill which I intend to present
shortly, called the National University of the Air, and in which we
will have men and women interested in art, science, and politics
present their side fairly and squarely on several cleared channels that
we have and still own today, that have not been taken away from us.

Mr. Girrorp. Mr. McFadden, do you think it would be possible
for a government such as ours, which always has a majority of one
side or the other—would it be possible to have some control of clear
channels without some suspicion they were partisan?

Mr. McFappEN. I think a certain amount of time could be allotted
the administration for the various heads of the Government depart-
ments, for the dispersing of information which pertains to the Govern-
ment.

Mr. Girrorp. I wanted to know if you are going to bring out here
any threats or favoritism, or suggestion from the present Radio Com-
mission which seem to have brought about a condition where favorit-
ism was maintained or fear was instilled into other people. It runs
in my mind that there have been some people who have received
suggestions from the Radio Commission that they had better not do
1this, or had better not do that. Have you any information along that
ine?

Mr. McFappen. I think the gentlemen who are to follow me have
specific instances of that kind, which they will enumerate.

Mr. CuLkin. Mr. McFadden, in England, is not the broadcast
under the control of the existing Government?

Mr. McFappEN. Yes; the British Broadcast.

Mr. CuLkin. And do you know how that has worked out?

Mr. McFappen. I have not studied it in detail; no.

Mr. CoLkin. Do not they usually cut off their opponents when
they are on the air?

Mr. McFappun. I have understood they did, yes; and, to a cer-
tain extent, I have understood that apphed here—that there was
static or other elements introduced, if some one was making a state-
ment that was not pleasing. This question that Mr. Gifford raises
here is & most interesting question and it is one which I think all of
us should give serious thought to—this question of control, for political
purposes, of the radio. It is such a powerful influence whereby
political parties, by the exclusive use of the radio, can control elec-
tions; because there are millions of people in the United States, when
they are in a restful state of mind, who-listen in to these various talks
and are influenced greatly in their determinations as regards political
parties or candidates. In my judgment, it is more powerful than the
press.
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Mr. WirLrorp. How long has this censorship of radio been in
-evidence?

Mr. McFappen. Well, it has been gradually growing, I will say
‘to the gentleman.

Mr. WiLLrorp. And what brought it to the top?

Mr. McFappeEN. Why, the efficiency of the method.

Mr. SirovicH. I want to say I was very much interested in your
statement before, in which you contended that certain aspersions
were cast against you by various speakers and you tried to get the
information and the theme upon which they spoke, but could not
get it. Would the gentleman be in favor of an amendment to the
radio law which would make it necessary for every one who speaks
.over the radio to give an advance copy of his speech to be kept for
the public record, or that it be necessary to have a record taken, like
an electrical transeription, that will take down word for word all
‘that the individual states, so that these radio companies may be
-subject to libel suits, the same as newspapers, magazines, or periodical
publications, if they publish statements that libel anybody?

Mr. McFappen. 1 will say to the gentleman, in that respect, that
-everyone who speaks over the radio has to submit his manuscript on
whatever he proposes to say to the broadcasting company, which is a
form of censorship and often has proven to be just that thing—
«censorship.

Mr. SirovicH. How can you prove a libel contention?

Mr. McFappen. 1 think each radio company, if I may say so,
-should have an accurate record of everything that is said over the
radio, so that anyone who wants information regarding a certain
statement that has been uttered over a broadcast line should be able
‘to get that statement complete.

Mr. SirovicH. As a record for a suit for libel? _

Mr. McFappen. Well, for whatever purpose he may want it—
whether to correct a misstatement, or whatever it might be.

Mr. Cuikin. It is a fact that in the present state of the law any
‘broadcast station is liable in damages for anything said over their
:station.

Mr. StrovicH. You cannot prove it.

Mr. CuLkiN. Just a minute, Doctor—is that so?

Mr. McFappen. T understand that is the case.

Mr. Cunkin. Thatis the law in the United States now?

Mr. McFappeN. Yes.

Mr. Curkin. In other words, they have not got to sue the broad-
-caster; they may sue the station?

Mr. McFappen. I understand that is the case; yes.

Mr. BRowN. Is there any national law to that effect?

Mr. SirovicH. Yes; but you cannot get proof that the statement
‘was made.

Mr. McFappen. Thatis the point.

Mr. Brown. 1 thought that was up to the various States to include
‘the radio under the libel laws.

The Crairman. I think it has been left to the libel laws of the
States. There is something in the Radio Act about that, but it does
not exempt the station, and up in Lancaster County, Nebr., the
person giving utterance to libelous or slanderous expressions was held
liable. Thawve forgotten the name of the case.
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Mr. Brown. But they are held liable under the law of the State in
which it is uttered, and not under any national law. :

The CrarrMAN. I think thatis true. The law as it now exists, as I
recall, simply permits that liability to be enforced.

Mr. McFappen. I am told that it is the position of WGY at
‘Schenectady, as stated by Mr. Winslow Leighton, the commercial
manager of WQY, that that station -was ‘under the control of the
National Broadcasting Co. and that no religious matter of any kind
could be broadcast over WGY, or any NBC station, without first
being approved by the Federation of Churches censorship committee.
I think 1t would be well for this committee to ascertain in minute
detail just how this censorship board is set up and why. I think it
has a bearing on this whole question that is now before you, and it is a
broad question—it is broader than the bill I have introduced here.

It is a matter of great interest to the people of the United States.
As all of you know, the introduction of any resolution pertaining to
broadcasting or the freedom of the air brings forth a great volume
of interest from the American public. The same class ot people who
recognize that the press of the country is more or less muzzled are
interested to know, in this new development, that the control of the
air is not abused, but that it is kept open and free for the benefit of
all ot the people of the United States, and is not used to the detriment
of any particular class of people in the United States.

I might say, in connection with this subject of centralizing all radio
communications, and the telegraph and telephone at this time, it
jIl)at'esents a most interesting situation, when you consider that the

ritish are at the same time undertaking to centralize more directly
their control over these same agencies and that one of the leading
representatives of Great Britain 1s in Canada now, or has been for the
past few weeks, on this very question ot a centralization of control
of all means of communications. At the same time, this same gentle-
man, who happens to be a director of the Bank of England, is putting
the finishing touches on the centralized banking plan tor Canada,
wherein a central bank will be established. It may be that these
things are entirely disassociated from each other; but it looks to me
as if a general movement is on foot to further centralize and control
all communications internationally. And in that connection, 1t is
interesting to note that the International Telegraph & Telephone Co.,
and the various agencies that are dealing in international communica-
tions are also the controlling features in broadcasting throughout the
United States. : '

Mr. SirovicH. Is there any interlocking of members ot the boards.
of directors there?

Mr. McFappeN. In many cases, yes; and it would, I think, be
very interesting for the committee to look into that particular subject
of the control of those agencies at this time.

Mr. Girrorp. Mr. McFadden, this committee has spent many
weeks going into that, and the older ones on the committee will
remember how the American Telephone & Telegraph Co. aud others
parceled it out, some to manufacturers and some to broadcasters,
who would not interfere with each other. The matter has been before
the Federal Trade Commission and they have made a very voluminous
report, as you know. But this bill that you have here seems to be a
politicians and religious bill, to protect people running for public
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office and to protect religious propaganda sent over the air; is not
* that practically it?

Mr. McFappeN. Yes. It is directed at that, particularly; but
there are many other phases of it. I have just said that should be
dealt with, if possible, in the form of legislation.

Mzr. Girrorp. This committee recalls how some of us complained
and have complained constantly ‘that the whole thing is wrong; that
this should be more of a communication affair so that if you are out
in the wilderness or out on the water anywhere, at a specified hour
you should be able to receive a communication from home, right in
your automobile, without interference; but, instead of that, you are
obliged not to use it, because of interference with the telephone and
telegraph.

And you must recognize, with a great invention like this that we
have claiming our attention before this committee, it is far from being
what it ought to be. It ought to be more useful; we ought not to be
supposed to have to listen, whether we like it or not, to Amos and
Andy —which I do like [laughter], and whole lot of other things, which
we do not like, when the lines ought to be cleared for communications,
or education, perhaps.

Mr. McFapDEN. Yes.

Mr. Girrorp. Or to communication, as you say; but the thing is
parceled out and this committee has been knowing that, and I insist
again on asking the question—because the Radio Commission feel
that they have not the right of censorship, are you going to produce
any witnesses that will tell this committee they have received hints
not too vague that certain broadcasting stations had bettér not do
this or better not do that?

Mr. McFappEN. 1 think the gentleman will be quite satisfied
before the witnesses who will follow me have finished. '
~ Mr. Girrorp. I think many of us here know that broadcasting
stations do not even dare come forward and tell us about those hints,
and I am wondering if you have witnesses here who will do that.

Mr. McFappen. May I suggest this, that I recognize the cost of
the up-keep of these broadcasting systems, but I cannot understand
why, on a noncontroversial matter, those who want to broadcast their
views are barred, when they will pay for the service.

Mr. Girrorp. Well do you think if it was under Government super-
vision, like in England, where the radio owner himself pays perhaps
$10 a year to own a radio and all matters are put out by the Govern-
ment, or by a governmental agency—do you think that there would
be a freer right that anybody might be able to broadcast?

Mr. McFappeN. I should hope that would prevail; but, oftentimes,
such nations as that are controlled at the top, where the liberties are
taken from them in that respect.

Mr. SirovicH. The gentleman spoke of an international conspiracy
that was designed to control the telegraph and telephone and radio.
Would you be specific for the record and name the individuals, groups,,
or corporations that you think are responsible for trying to bring
about this international conspiracy?

Mr. McFappEN. Well I did not use the word ““conspiracy.” I
pointed it out as an interesting incident that the British now have a
representative in Canada, or have had during the past two weeks,
dealing with that subject. :
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Mr. Sirovica. Who is that representative?

Mr. McFappEeN. Lord Kindersly, a director of the Bank of England.

Mr. SirovicH. And who are some of the American people who are
cooperating with him? .

Mir. McFappen. I did not suggest they were cooperating, I sug-
gested it was an incident that was interesting of note, that while——

Mr. Sirovica. I think you left the inference with the committee
that such a thing is going on. That is why I asked.

Mr. McFappEN. I just suggested it as an interesting observation
that the British and the Canadians are carrying on simultaneously
with the agitation here the further centralizing of the control of com-
munication—that the British should be interested to that extent.

The CrarrmMaN. For the information of the committee, the case to
which I referred just a few moments ago, in line with the question
propounded by Mr. Brown, is the case of Sorenson, plaintiff on appeal,
v. KFAB Broadcast Co., which originated in the district court of Lan-
caster County, in the State of Nebraska, and finally went to the
Supreme Court, the Supreme Court denying the writ of certiorari.

That was a case which involved an alleged slanderous statement
made by a candidate for office, and originated under, or there was
invoked, as I recall, section 18 of the Radio Act, which provides that
if any licensee shall permit any person who is a legally qualified can-
didate for any public office to use a broadcast station, he shall afford
equal opportunities to all other candidates for that office in the use
of such broadcast station, and the licensing authority shall make
rules and regulations to carry this provision into effect; provided,
that such licensee shall have no power of censorship over the material
broadcast under the provisions of this paragraph, and that no obli-
gation is imposed upon any licensee to allow the use of its station by
any such candidate.

-And the claim was made by the defendant’s statement that, in
view of the fact that it was denied the right of censorship, conse-
quently it should not be held liable in damages. It was so held
liable in damages. I do not know what the ultimate result has been;
but, if the members desire to look it up, that is the principal case on
that point.

I might say, also, the suggestion is made that the Radio Commis-
sion assumed that it had no right of censorship. As a matter of fact,
under the provisions of section 29 of the Radio Act, it is expressly
provided. A

Nothing in this act shall be understood or construed to give the licensing
authority the power of censorship over the radio communications or signals
transmitted by any radio station, and no regulation or condition shall be promul-
gated or fixed by the licensing authority which shall interfere with the right of
free speech by means of radio communications. No person within the jurisdic-
tion of the United States shall utter any obscene, indecent, or profane language
by means of radio communication.

That is section 29. It is my recollection that when that bill was
under consideration in the House the question of slanderous expres-
sions came up, and it was the general concensus of opinion it would
be, as Mr. Brown stated, determined by the laws of the States.

Mr. Girrorp. Mr. Chairman, under section 18, it says no obliga-
tions are hereby imposed upon any licensee to allow any candidate
to speak; but, if he does

The CrairMaN. They must allow the opposite party.
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Mr. Girrorp. They must allow the opposite candidate the equal
right. Now, a small radio station that is only allowed 2 or 3 hours a
day, when there are many candidates for office, of course, when they
have their regular programs with which they are tied up, we find
that although one candidate may be on, who may be your opponent,
that they do not have sufficient time, because of the radio being tied
up by candidates for other offices at that same election; and it is
absolutely impossible for those small radio stations to parcel that
out and give the candidates equal opportunity.

The CrairMaN. My purpose was simply to bring the matter to
the attention of the committee.

Mr. Girrorp. Yes; but I want to show how impossible it is to
frame any particular law here that would apply in all cases. It
simply cannot be done.

Mr. McFappeN. I think T have completed all 1 have to say,
unless there are further questions, with this possible exception:

In regard to this censorship I have suggested, which is in operation
through N.B.C. I understand the position of N.B.C. is that that is
their contribution over the air, the religious discussions, and that they
have set up this arbitrary group to censor all matters pertaining to
religion which are broadecast over the air. So far as the two major
broadcasting companies are concerned, I think that covers the situa-
tion.

I question the right, however, of any broadcasting agency to set
up a censorship over religious discussions and attempt to have the
Christian religion represented by the Council of Federation of
Churches. I recognize there are many Christian churches that have
joined in some kind of an association; but this council does not by
any means represent the Christian church movement in the United
States, and on certain phases of the Bible and the discussions entering
into religious matters, under that censorship, other organizations are
deprived of their rights to discuss those subjects over the air.

Mr. Girrorp. One simple question about this bill: T notice the
same old statement here in the penalty sections, that you are going to
fine somebody so many thousand dollars and, second, you are going
to put in jail some members of the corporation.

Mr. McFappEN, Yes.

Mr. Grrrorp. You cannot put a corporation in jail, and how are
you going to find the responsible members of that corporation?

Mr. McFappen. I think the court would be a little liberal in that
case. I think the attitude of the Supreme Court recently has been
to treat corporations as individuals.

Mzr. Girrogrp. I do not know about the Supreme Court

Mr. McFappen. I recognize, in that respect, the usual course
has been followed in the drafting of the penalty section of this par-
ticular bill.

Mr. Grrrorp. I know, but how does it work out?

Mr. McFappEeN. It works out in about the same manner that those
penalty provisions usually work out—very little, except a stump
speech is involved.

The Crairman. As the proponent of this bill, Mr.  McFadden,
could you point out specifically the additions to the existing law which
are contained in your bill?
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Mr. McFappen. I will say to the Chairman I have not attempted
to do that, but I will be very glad to add an analysis of it to what I
have said here this monning, :

Mzr. Ramspeck. Mr. McFadden, we, of course, all believe in free
speech and we attempt no censorship of newspapers; but is it not true
that the law permits a newspaper to reject any article or any advertise-
ment which may be offered to them? v
" Mr. McFappeN. Yes. :

Mr. Ramsprck. Do you think it would be possible to require radio
stations to adopt a different policy, unless we specifically relieve them
of lability for libel and slander? :

Mr. McFappen, Well that, I recognize, is a problem. I would not
want to say definitely that that should be done, or should not be done.
This subject of the control of the press, as well as the radio, is a very
pertinent one now, and I think it should consume the attention of the
Members of Congress; because there is & growing censorship of the
press which I believe is in contravention of the Constitution—the
practices that have grown up in this country in the way of advertising
and through the influences that control the papers, which are acting as
a censorship, and the same principle is involved in broadcasting. And
it is a problem that in its actual operation should be given very careful
-consideration by us at this time.

Mr. Ramsrreck. Now, Mr. McFadden, you made the statement
that this administration, as well as the previous administration, were
controlled by ‘“Big Business.”” The cancelation of the air-mail con-
tracts was certainly not in the interest of ‘‘Big Business’”, was it?

Mr. McFappen., Well, I would not want to express myself on that.
It is a very controversial question.

Mr. Ramspeck. Well, as a matter of fact, any Member of Congress
knows that ““Big Business” was opposed to the cancelation of those
contracts, was it not? -

Mr. McFappen. Certain lines of ‘‘Big Business”, yes.

Mr. Ramspeck. Section 7 (a) of the National Recovery Act was
certainly bitterly opposed by “Big Business”, was it not?

Mr. McFappEN. 1 understand it was, yes.

Mr. RamspuEck. Yet the President has very recently and emphati-
cally expressed his views favorable to that section of the law.

. The stock exchange bill, which is now pending, is being very bitterly
fought by “Big Business’’ all over the country, is it not?

Mr. McFappeN. I understand it is being fought by the influences
of the New York Stock Exchange, who have circularized the country,
which is resulting in a bit of propaganda that is coming on all of our
desks at this time; yes.

Mr. Ramsprck. And the Securities Act, which was enacted by the
extra session of the Seventy-third Congress, has been very bitterly
criticized by ‘“Big Business,” and they have even withheld the is-
suance of securities in an effort to have that modified, have they not?

Mr. McFappeN. I bave not watched that-as closely, perhaps, as
the gentleman has, but there were some very restrictive sections in
that bill. . There were certain sections of it that I was very much in
sympathy with; but 1 do not feel that that bill, in its actual operation,
has worked out to be in the best interests in the flotation of securities
that were bona fide and right. Whether that has been resistance on
the part of the issuing houses or not is quite a question. I do feel,
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however, since the gentleman has raised that question, that one of the
great problems before this country at this time is the question of
financing maturing obligations. And we find, in that connection,
that one of the difficulties in -refunding the obligations of industries
railroads, and everything else, is largely the unfortunate control of
those concerns by “Big Business.” And I think beyond a question
of doubt that some of the resistance to the Securities Act which you
referred to, that was passed at the last session, as well as the resistance
to the enactment of control over the exchanges in the further issuance
of securities through those channels, is undoubtedly brought about by
the opposition of selfishly controlled financial institutions.

Mr. Ramspeck. Now, the bank-deposit guaranty bill was very
bitterly fought by all of the large banks in the country, was it not?

Mr. McFappEN. Yes;it was.

- Mr. Ramseeck. And, in addition to that, the Wagner bill, which is
now pending to regulate company unions is being very bitterly at-
tacked by the National Association of Manufacturers, 1s it not?

Mr. McFappEN. As regards the bank guaranty of deposits bill, I
have expressed myself quite frankly and fully in regard to that, and
I will say to the gentleman that 2 years before that bill was passed,
in New York, I was told by a representative of the bankers that we
were going to pass that bill. When I said I did not think so, they in-
sisted that the bill was to be passed and, when I asked the reason,
they said that the investment bankers and the bankers who had sold
phony securities to the banks.of the country and to the investors
throughout the country were afraid to meet the depositors of those
banks, and they were demanding a guarantee of those deposits.

I tried to make it clear to the administration, as best I could, that
I felt that the responsibility should be fixed and that those men who
were responsible for looting the banks in the United States should be
punished and one of the regrets I have now is that over a year has
passed and there has not been any fixing of responsibility on those
men who are responsible to a great extent for the condition of the
banks in this country which has caused many of the failures, nor has
punishment been meted out to them.

. Mr. Sirovica. The gentleman has constantly been attacking Mr.
Mellon on the floor of the House; is that right?

Mr. McFappEn. Not Mr. Mellon personally, his practices. .

Mr. SirovicH. 1T mean Mr. Mellon personally, and the things that
he represents. :

Mr. McFappeEx. Well, I have been calling the attention to the
evasion of taxes by him and his eorporations and to certain refunds
of taxes.

Mr. SirovicE. Do you think the commendable action of the
Attorney General of the United States, Homer Cummings, was a
response to the appeal of the gentleman from Pennsylvania (Mr.
McFadden)?

* Mr. McFappen. I think it is. 7 ,

Mr. Sirovicu. Does that look as if the present administratiou is
protecting . Big Business”’?

- Mr. McFappeN. 1 would not say.

Mr. Ramspeck. I would like to ask the gentleman, in view of the
support by the President of those matters I have referred to, as well
as the energetic efforts to bring about better conditions for the aver-
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age man, how he can justify the charge he made that this adminis-
tration is controlled by ‘Big Business”?

Mr. Brown. Before he answers that, I would like to add one other
matter to those, that the Muscle Shoals development will furnish
power at 7 mills per kilowatt-hour to the people of the central and
eastern part of the United States, and it is bitterly fought by the power
interests all over the United States, which, through the avenue of the
- radio, is now broadcasting a program urging the people not to allow
the cities and towns or the State legislatures to pass legislation allow--
ing them to take advantage of that, and that in my own State of
Kentucky the people have just been refused by a ‘“power’’-controlled.
governor and a ‘“power’’-controlled legislature the right to take ad-
vantage of that 7 mills per kilowatt-hour; and I want to ask if the
gentleman thinks the present program of the President of the United.
States is sponsored by ‘““Big Business” and controlled by “Big
Business”’?

Mr. McFappen. Well, I am not expert enough on the power
project to answer the gentleman.

Mr. Brown. You know the difference between 15 cents a kilowatt--
hour and 7 mills. .

Mr. McFappen. Yes.

Mr. Brown., Now do you think a program which gives 7 mills.
per kilowatt-hour as against 15 cents per kilowatt-hour in the State.
of Kentucky is for or against the people?

Mr. McFappen. Well the gentleman’s question answers itself in
that respect. But to answer the question of the gentleman from
Georgisa, I cite the present control of the Federal Reserve System; L.
cite the fact that pretty nearly every financial set-up that has been.
¢reated in the last session and in the present session has been to
bolster up the banking situation and the financial group which
control industry and the railroads of the United States; that the deal--
ing with the international financial situation, through the war debt.
negotiations and otherwise, indicates that the same international
financial influences are in operation now that were in operation
previously.

Mr. Girrorp. May I suggest something to Mr. Ramspeck, also,.
as this “Big Business” argument seems to be pertinent: Our Boston
banks did not want to insure under that Guaranty of Bank Deposits.
Act the banks that had failed down there; they said they thought it.
was unfair, and of course they resisted it, and they have gone so far-
now, in my own State, as to absolutely insure their own savings.
banks and own cooperative banks.

They do not want to be embroiled all over the country with banks.
that are not so prosperous, perhaps. Now, you made a statement in.
reference to the Securities Act, and I am wondering if Mr. Ramspeck
has ever been called upon as a director to sign that statement as to the-
issuance of any security. I am not identified with ‘‘Big Business,”
and I despise it as much as anybody here; I am a school teacher-
formerly: but I want to say this, that I have a little fairness, I hope,
and I want to read this statement relating to that. I have seen the-
Securities Act; I have seen the statement that one of my friends had.
to sign in order to get his company on its feet again, and how he ever
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dared to sign it, I do not know, but this is said here by a Washington
correspondent:

More than anything else this country needs encouragement to recover and
to return to the initiation by private enterprise of new ventures which will restore
employment. This cannot be accomplished with enterprise in the strait-
jacket created by the Securities Aet of 1933 and tightened by this bill—

That is, by the present stock-market bill, which is threatened.

I repeat that I am not identified with ‘“Big Business” in any way,
but I realize I cannot hire any scared money; I cannot get it any
more; and that some aid and credit has got to be given, rather than
this constant fear you are engendering. That is said in all pleasant-
ness.

Mr. SirovicH. The distinguished gentleman will realize that there
was need of this legislation, if he will look back to March 4, 1933, to
see what the old conditions had brought about, with every bank
closed in the United States, and with almost 6,000 banks collapsed.

Mzr. Girrorp. And that from November 4 to March 4 nobody knew
what was going to happen; they were drifting for 4 months.

Mr. Sirovicu. Therefore the gentleman concedes some of the
things that happened

Mr. Girrorp. We drifted for 4 months right into it.

Mr. MorAN. And we drifted prior to the 4 months.

Mr. Sirovica. 1 would like to say to my friend, Mr. McFadden,
in view of what has been suggested to him by Mr. Ramspeck and
Mr. Brown, let me just supplement by stating that the St. Lawrence
Treaty that the President is courageously and valiantly fighting foris
another indication of his interest in the people of the United States,
and does not the gentleman think, therefore, when he takes the com-
posite picture of 1 year’s administration by Franklin D. Roosevelt,
that he can truthfully state he not only stands for speed and order
in government but for progress and reform at the same time?

Mr. McFappen. Well I can say there have been some things the
President has done in regard to some of those matters that are com-
mendable but the St. Lawrence Waterway is not one of them.

Mr. Girrorp. Is there any more confidence in the people than
there was a year ago about investing money?

Mr. McFappen., How is that?

Mr. Girrorp. Is there any more confidence on the part of the
people to invest money than there was a year ago?

Mzr. Sirovica. Yes;if they know the money will be safely protected.

Mr. Girrorp. I notice the Federal Reserve bank loaned less this
year than it did a year ago.

Mr. SirovicH. That is because all banks today are in a liquid
condition; they are not interested in helping business, as we were told
the other day.

Mr. Girrorp. They are in a state of liquid fright.

Mr. Sirovica. It is better to have liquid fright than liquid flight,
with no return. [Laughter.]

Mr. McFappen. I thank the committee.

The CrairMAN, Who is the next witness you want to present?

Mr. McFappen. Mr. Wertz. ,

The CralrMAN. Please give your name and whom you represent.
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STATEMENT OF E. S. WERTZ, ATTORNEY, CLEVELAND, OHIO,
ON BEHALF OF JEHOVAH’'S WITNESSES

Mr. WerTz. My name is E. S. Wertz; I am a practicing attorney
from Cleveland, Ohio. I am here as one of the individuals who signed
this petition, of which there are more than 2% million others, which
was filed with Congress by those who desire to hear the broadcasts
given by Jehovah’s Witnesses.

The CaarrmMaN. Mr. Wertz, in order that the record may show, it
is always desirable to know-—are you appearing individually or are
you appearing as counsel?

Mr. Wertz. 1 appear as an individual and as a friend of Judge
Rutherford, with no arrangement as to compensation. He asked me
to come here and present the matters which his friends had to offer
in evidence, and I told him I would be very glad to come here and
assist them.

The Crarman. I will say there is no disparagement if there is
compensation. It is simply to get the matter clear.

Mr. Girrorp. Do you represent Judge Rutherford? -

Mr. WerTz. No; I am representing Jehovah’s Witnesses.

Mr. Girrorp. And you have had no arrangement with Judge
Rutherford, you said?

Mr. WerTz. Yes; I said that.

Mr. SirovicH. Who are the “Witnesses of Jehovah” here?

Mr. WerTz. There are quite a number of them, probably a dozen,
and I have taken the liberty of preparing ihe order in which we Would
like to present them, if it is satisfactory to the committee.

The CHAIRMAN. Just avoid repetition as much as possible.

Mr. WeRrTz. Yes.

Mr. Brown. Mr. Wertz, of course, I am an attorney, too, and I
know sometimes, when we have no previous arrangement as to com-
pensation, it does not mean we won’t have any. You expect to make
some arrangement about compensation, don’t you?

Mr. WerTz. 1 assume Judge Rutherford or Jehovah’s Witnesses
will compensate me for my time and expense.

Mr. BrRowN. Therefore you are here as an attorney representing
this group and you expect to be compensated by them.

Mr. WerTz. Youw may put it that way.

The CrairMAN. Is this ‘‘Jehovah’s Witnesses” .a term used by
you or is it an organization?

Mr. WerTz. It is an organization, as I will show you by certified
articles of incorporation, as soon as 1 make my statement.

Mr. Girrorp. It costs Judge Rutherford a lot of money to put
this.over the radio, does it not?

Mr. WERTz. Yes.

Mr. Girrorp. Where does he get those funds?

Mr. WerTz. Those funds are contributed by those in the United
States who believe in his movement and in his efforts. They are
voluntary contributions. There are no members of this organiza-
tion in the sense that they join something and belong to it and pay
dues to be in good standing; they are merely men and women who.
believe in the movement of which he is the head..

Mr. Girrorp. And when he is on the air, is there a surplus of
voluntary contributions more than the necessary expenses, possibly?
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Mr. Wertz. I cannot give you any information on that; but the
. secretary of the organization is here and can give you that 'informa-
tion.

Mr. Girrorp. Do you think he would be willing to do that?

Mr. Werrz. Oh, absolutely; yes.

Mr. Wirrorp. I would like to ask a questlon just as a point of
information: You say “Jehovah’s Witnesses.”” Just what does that
mean?

Mr. Wertz. May I finish my statement; I will explainit to you in
this statement?

Mr. WirLrorp. Yes; thank you.

Mr. WerTz. As I say, I am here as one of the 1nd1v1duals who
signed the petition of which there are two and a half million others,
and filed with Congress, who desire to hear the broadcasts given by
Jehovah’s Witnesses. These two and & half million people have said
to Congress the message concerning the true God by Judge Ruther-
ford and others of Jehovah’s Witnesses is of interest to us. We dis-
approve of every attempt to prevent hearing these broadcasts. I
also am here to assist in the presentation of the ev1dence for Jehovah’s
Witnesses to support these requests.

Judge Rutherford and other Jehovah’s Witnesses are barred from
the use of the services of the National Broadcasting Co., the Colum-
bia Broadcasting System, and others of the independently operated
stations in the United States. Major chain corporations grant the
use of their services to other church organizations without compensa-
tion but deny it to Jehovah’s Witnesses although they have paid
and are willing to pay for the time and the use of facilities. . These:
petitioners object to the chain corporations’ selecting certain’ groups
with a single line of religious thought to the exclusion of other groups
expressing a different line of Biblical thought. These petitioners
object to coercion and threats and to the boycott methods brought
by certain religious organizations on radio chains and independent
stations to prevent offering their facilities to Jehovah’s Witnesses in
preaching the gospel.

The barring of Jehovah’s Witnesses from the use of the effective
radio facilities of the country is brought about by the National
Broadcasting Co. and the Columbia Broadcasting System by re-
fusing their facilities, and by both of these systems acquiring an:
interest in the time of the independent stations by acquiring a pre-
ferred right to use the time of independent stations, many of whom
would otherwise accept the programs of Jehovah’s Witnesses. The
mablhty of Jehovah’s Witnesses to use the independent stations in
this country is further barred by the action of the Roman Catholic
Church officials through threats and coercion in preventing these
independent stations from accepting the _programs of Jehovah’s
Witnesses.

Mr. Sirovicn. Have those talks by Jehovah’s Witnesses over
the radio been used to make attacks against the Catholic Church?

Mr. Wertz. There have been statements against the doctrines of
the Catholic Church but against no member.of the Roman Catholic.
Church or any other church. They have been. discussions of the
doctrines that -are taught:by the different religious organizations.

‘Mr. Girrorp. He asked you if they were attacks; not discussions.
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Mr. Wertz. They are attacks on no individuals; they are attacks,
as I take it, or explanations of the doctrines that are taught by the
different religious organizations.

Mr. Sirovica. For example, what are some of them; state some
of them for the record.

Mr. Werrz. Well T have witnesses here who will give you the
exact statements of those things that you ask, which will answer your
question.

Mr. Sirovicu. All right.

Mr. Werrz. The National Broadeasting Co. and Columbia Broad-
casting System have successfully barred these petitioners from hearing
Jehovah’s Witnesses’ message by appointing a religious-policy com-
mittee consisting of a member of the Catholic, Protestant, and Jewish
sects. 'This committee determines what religious or Biblical instruc-
tion and teaching may go on the air through the chain systems. This
committee has banned Jehovah’s Witnesses’ programs from the air.

The radio facilities of the United States are used in the interest of
the Jewish, Protestant, and the Catholic faith to the exclusion of
independent schools of Christian thought and independent Christian
teachings.

Mr. SirovicH. Do these sects that are permitted to use the broad-
cast band ever attack another religious denomination or do they
preach the doctrines of their own faith?

Mr. Werrz. They preach the doctrines of their own and explain
why, as I understand—they preach and explain why the doctrines
t?%h(ti by other denominations are not in accordance with the Word
of God.

Mr. Sirovicr. But would this sentiment wound the pride and
hurt the feelings of anyone who was born, through accident of birth,
to a certain religion; would it harm him in listening to those things?

- Mr. WerTz. I think they are educational, rather than sattacks
against any other sect. )

Mr. Brown. I think he misunderstands your question. The
Doctor {Mr. Sirovich] asked if these statements that were broadcast
by those other religious denominations attack any other religious
faith. It would appear from the witness’ statement that your people
are attacking the Roman Catholic religion and its preachings, instead
of giving the preachments of their own faith.

Mr. Wertz. They are giving the preachments of their own faith
and explaining why the others do not contorm to the Word of God.

Mr. Strovica. Well, why should they do that? If a man wants
to take a railroad that goes to God that is called the Catholic road,
and another one wants to take a Protestant road, and another wants
to take a Methodist road, and another one the Jewish road, why
should you object to any individual taking any road he wants? They
all lead to God in the end.

Mr. WEerTz. In answer to the gentleman’s question, I will say there
are gentlemen here who will answer those questions for him. I am
merely desiring to make a statement as to what the testimony will
prove that we offer, and these gentlemen, I think, are qualified to
answer your question. I am not.

Mr. Sirovice. My purpose in asking the question was to supple-
ment the statement you have made before.
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Mr. WerTz. I will have other witnesses here who can answer you;
1 cannot.

Mr. Grrrorp. Has there been any discrimination by you against
Chrstian Science?

Mr. WerTz. I cannot answer that question; I have no information
on that.

Mr. Girrorp. You do not know of your own knowledge?

Mr. WerTz. No, I have no information.

Mr. SirovicH. Do these Jehovah’s Witnesses also object to atheists?

Mr. WerTz. T would not assame to answer that, but I will say they
certainly object. That is the principal part of their ideas, as I
understand them.

Mr. SirovicH. In other words, they are the anointed group, selt-
anointed, who are to go out and convert the world only to their own
Eriex}\;, is that it, through destructive criticism leveled at every other
aith?

Mr. WerTz. As far as I can answer that question, I will say they
make no attempt to convert anybody.

Mr. SirovicH. What 1s the purpose of denouncing the doctrines of
the other groups?

Mr. Wertz. That is one thing they do not do. As I understand
it, they merely preach what is in the Bible.

Mr. SirovicH. In other words, they give their personal interpreta-
tion to the sentiments contained in the Bible?

Mr. Wertz. They do not; they quote the Bible. They do not give
personal interpretations of it.

Mr. SirovicH. But they breathe their own sentiment into certain
expressions that they utilize; is that right? '

Mr. WerTtz. I am sure they do not, but I will call the individuals
who can answer those questions.

Mr. Sirovica. Then why should there by any objection from any
other religious organization to giving them the opportunities of free
speech that they are entitled to have?

Mr. Wertz. May I say to the gentleman that I have some wit-
nesses here arranged in order who can answer your question. I am
not qualified to enter into a discussion, so far as the Biblical end of
this hearing is concerned.

The CrairMaNn. A lawyer does not have very much time for that,
does he, Mr. Wertz? [Laughter.]

Mr. Winrrorp. He is in deep water right away. [Laughter.]

Mr. Werrz. I want to get the matter presented to you In an
orderly way; then you can ask all of the questions you want to.

Mr. RamspECK. I suggest we permit the witness to finish his
statement.

The CuarrmaN. We shall be very glad to do so.

Mr. WerTz. As I say, the radio facilities of the United States are
used in the interest of the Jewish, Protestant, and the Catholic faiths
to the exclusion of independent schools of Christian thought and
independent Christian teachings.

Mr. Sirovica. The genileman used the word ‘‘independent’; I just
want to ask what do you mean by “independent’?

Mr. WerTz. That they are not affiliated with either the Presby-
terian Church, or the Catholic Church, or the Jewish Church, or the
Christian Church.

.53657—34——3
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Mr. Brown. Don’t leave out the Methodists. [Laughter.]

Mr. SirovicH. The reason I ask is that the word ‘“‘independent”
in the dictionary, if you look it up, will mean one that can not be
depended upon. .

Mr. Wertz. That may be true, but I do not believe that definition
will apply to these people, when you see the results they obtain.

The CuairmanN. Proceed, Mr. Wertz.

Mr. Werrz, When these results were learned 2% million people of
the United States, who had listened to the programs of Jehovah’s
Witnesses, filed this petition with Congress, which was the largest
petition ever filed here, protesting agalnst the banning of the pro-.
grams of Jehovah’s Witnesses from the air. Jehovah’s Witnesses
have been barred from the use of the radio facilities that effectively
cover the area of the United States. :

After filing these petitions, House Resolution No. 7986 was intro-
duced to protect political parties, religious, and educational organiza-
tions in their right to use the air and to prevent discrimination, We
favor this resolution for the reason that it will prevent any station
discriminating for or against any charitable, religious, or educational
association organized under the laws of the United States. It will
prevent any station from refusing to contract with or accept any
program of speech of any so-called religious or educational associa-
tion provided that station has accepted programs of any other re-
ligious, charitable, or educational associations which has a different
or contrary view to that offered. It will also prevent any person or
association from using threats or coercion or misrepresentation to
interfere with or prevent the owner of a radio station from accepting
for broadeast such programs as are offered by Jehovah’s Witnesses.
It will make it an offense for any person to induce any person to
withdraw business or financial support from any broadcasting station
which does accept any programs from Jehovah’s Witnesses or similar
~organizations. The adoption of this resolution by Congress will pre-

vent the unfair practices of the chain stations and will make it pos-
sible for an independent station operator to accept programs with-
out fear of the loss of business in accepting programs on the same
terms as others offered without being threatened with loss of business
in case he does extend his facilities generally to all schools of thought.

Now, we will try, as quickly as possible, without wearying the
committee, to present the witnesses. 1 would first like to offer to
the committee’s attention a certified copy of the articles of incorpo-
ration of Zion’s Watchtower Tract Society, and particularly to the
paragraph on the purposes, which is article I1:

The purpose for which the corporation is formed is the dissemination of Bible
truths in various languages by means of the publication of tracts, pamphlets,
papers, and other religious documents, and by the use of all other lawful means
which its board of directors, duly constituted, shall deem expedient for the
furtherance of the purpose stated.

That is incorporated under the laws of the State of Pennsylvania
and this is a certified copy. .

Mr. Brown. Is there anything in that articles of incorporation
that gives as the purpose of that organization attacks on other re-
ligious faiths?

Mr. WerTz. No.

Mr. Brown. Is the Catholic religion mentioned in it?
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Mz, Werrz. I think the gentleman’s difficulty arises, if I may say

SO

Mr. Brown. I have lots of difficulties. [Laughter.]

Mr. Wertz. I think the difficulty arises from the definition of
" what constitutes ‘“‘attack.” ]

Mr. Brown. All I am asking now is there any reference in there
to the Catholic religion or to the Methodists, or any other?

Mr. WerTz. No, sir; there is not.

Mr. Brown. There is no reference in there?

Mr. Wertz. No, sir. It is organized for the purpose of dissemina.-
tion of Bible truths in various languages.

Mr. Sirovica. When was that organization founded?

Mr. Werrz. These articles were recorded on the 15th of December
1884,

. The Crarman. Without objection, the paper will be incorporated
in the record. (See Appendix.)

Mr. Werrz. This is a certified copy of the articles of organization
of the People’s Pulpit Association. This was incorporated on the
19th day of November 1912, under the laws of the State of New
York. I will read one paragraph:

Resolved, That the purposes and powers of the People’s Pulpit Association be
extended, as follows, to wit: Charitable, benovolent, scientifie, historical, liter-
ary, and religious purposes, and for the purpose of maintaining and conducting
classes for the gratuitous instruction of men and women, on the premises or by
mail, in the Bible, Bible literature, and Bible history, and for the gratuitous
teaching, training, and preparing of men and women as teachers and as lecturers
on the Bible and preachers of the Gospel, and to provide and maintain a home,
place, building, or buildings for the gratuitous housing, sheltering, and boarding
of such students, lecturers, teachers, and ministers, and to gratutously furnish
to such students, lecturers, teachers, and ministers suitable meals and lodging,
and to prepare, support, maintain, and send out to various parts of the world
religious missionaries, teachers and instructors in the Bible and Bible literature,
and for public religious: worship, and for the purpose of the publication and
distribution of Bibles and Bible and religious literature; and that the directors
of  this corporation be authorized and directed to execute and file a certificate
pursuant to section 4 of the membership corporation law, and to take such other
steps as may be necessary and proper.

Now this is a certified copy of the original incorporation of the
People’s Pulpit Association. Article I11 says that:

The purposes and powers of the corporation are hereby extended by adding
to the statement thereof a further statement to read as follows: ‘‘The operation

of a radio broadcasting station in interstate commerce to carry out the present.
purposes and powers of the corporation.”

That was executed on the 30th day of July 1932.

(The papers above referred to will be found in the Appendix.)

Mr. Curkin. Will the gentleman state whether or not this organiza-
mon does in fact operate a radio station?

Mr. WerTz. They have a small-powered station in Brooklyn, N.Y.

Mr. Curnkin. They have a license for that?

Mr. Wertz. They have a license for that.

Mr. Curxin. What is the style of that station, if you remember?

Mr. Werrz. WBBR.

Mr. Curkin. That is in operation now?

Mr. WerTz. Yes. These people had a permit filed for erection of
a station at Albany, N.Y., and when it came time to have this permit
allowed, why there was a notice called to their attention that New
York State had more radio stations than was their quota, and that
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they should arrange to divide time with WGY at Schenectady.
This was done for a time, until WGY was taken over by one of the
chains, and then the chain closed them off from that station entirely.

Mr. Curkin. But the Brooklyn station still continues to operate?

Mr, WerTtz. Still continues. ‘

Mr. Curkin. Do you know what is the range of that station—the
distance?

Mr. WerTz. Itis a thousand watts.

Now I want to call the committee’s attention to the Articles of
Incorporation of the International Bible Students’ Association, incor-
porated on the 30th day of June 1914 under the laws of England,
and I have a certified copy which we will offer in evidence.

The CrairmMaN. We are getting into internationalism now, aren’t
we?

Mr. WerTz. Yes. These Jehovah’s Witnesses are having dissemi-
natfid their information, as I understand it, in 61 countries of the
world.

(The Articles of Incorporation of the International Bible Students’
Association will be found at the conclusion of today’s hearing.)

Mr. Sirovica. Mr. McFadden is against internationalism. [Laugh-
ter.]

Mr. Wertz. Well we are perfectly content to take the good we can
get out of the good in Mr. McFadden’s bill, and to leave the com-
mittee to take care of the balance.

Mr. Girrorp. I notice that the word “gratuitous’ appears very
often.

Mr. WeRTzZ. Yes.

Mr. Grrrorp. It is a pretty large program and needs a great deal
of financial support?

Mr. WerTz. Yes.

Mr. Girrorp. Now tell us how they get that financial support.

Mzr. WEeRrTz. As I understand it, since I came to Washington to
prepare this evidence, I have been at the home in Washington that is
leased by the Washington members of this association and they can
make voluntary contributions, as I understand it, to pay for the
maintenance of that home. These members, people who are inter-
ested in the work, receive $15 a month to take care of their street-car
fare and to buy their clothing. They are fed at a common table and
all chip in to pay the expense of it. The income of Judge Rutherford
in this work, which he is conduecting, is limited to $15 a-month. I
was in New York on Monday

Mr. Brown. $15, and expenses, is it not?

Mr. WeRTz. And maintenance—board and room.

Mr. Brown. Is that the limitation put on there—and mainte-
nance?

Mr. WerTz. No; just board and room. It is limited to that; it
does not cover anything else than the $15 a month. You asked the
question——

Mzr. Girrorp. I want to say to you we have had so many letters
that we approach this thing from a sympathetic viewpoint, and you
must not regard the questions as unfriendly-

Mr. WerTz. Yes; I donot.
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Mr. Girrorp. But we are trying to find out the truth, and you
want to dispense the fears of those that have any suspicion it 1s a
money-making proposition. '

Mr. WerTz. Oh, absolutely. I feel sure the members of this com-
mittee will approach it from a sympathetic point of view, when they
understand how these people take this work that they are in.

Mzr. Girrorp. Do you sell those tracts that are printed to get
money?

Mr. WerTz. I understand they do not sell them for money; they
offer them to them and tell them they are glad to receive 15 cents, 5
cents, 6 cents, 2 cents, or 30 cents, or whatever the books are, and
that money is turned into the treasury and used to reprint other
books.

Mr. SirovicH. Are you familiar with the methods of the Christian
Science religion at all?

Mr. WerTz. 1 am not.

Mzr. Girrorp. You are not?

Mr. Wertz. I am not.

" Mr. Girrorp. You never have received treatment?

Mr. Werrz. No; I never have.

Mzr. Curkin. Can the gentleman state how many subseribers there
are to this creed in the United States; do you have an approximation?

Mr. Werrz. In answer to that question, I would first have to say
that this organization has no creed. It only uses the Bible and
follows the language of the Bible. '

I understand from talking with the officers of the association there
are in the neighborhood of 15 million in the United States that are
interested in this movement. - And that must be so, when they can
file a petition here of about two and a half million people in about 3
weeks.” And 1 will say, further, that this 15 million are made up, as
I understand it, of Catholics, Protestants, and Jewish people, and
nationalities from all over the world. In my own office in Cleveland
there were three gentiemen came to see me last week on a matter of
legal business and all three of them got to discussing this matter here
before Congress, and they volunteered the information to me that
they had been raised Catholics and were members of the Catholic
Church until they understood the real teaching of the Bible, and then
they affiliated themselves with this thought.

Mr. Brown. Have you converted any Methodists away from the
church? I want to find out about the Methodists. [Laughter.]

Mr. Wertz. I would like to call Mr. Koerber, the representative
of this association in Washington, to answer that.

Mr. Sirovicu. First, what is this Jehovah’s Witnesses? Is that
an organization? You said you would explain that.

Mr. WerTz. Jehovah’s Witnesses is the generic term that is applied
to these people who are operating under these charters I have read to
you, to carry out those purposes. It is a generic term.

Mr. SirovicH. It is a composite term?

Mr. WerTz. Yes; they might be called Bible students, or Zion
Watch Tower Followers, but they have taken the name which they
claim to use under authority of the Bible. It is a generic term.

Mr. SirovicH. As interpreted by this organization?

Mr. Werrz. Yes; as interpreted by this organization.
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STATEMENT OF ANTON KOERBER, WASHINGTON, D.C.

Mr. KoerBER. My name is Anton Koerber, 1603 Massachusetts
Avenue; home office, 117 Adams Street, Brooklyn, N.Y.

The CrairmaN. What is your official position with these organi-
zations?

Mr. KoersEir. I am the Washington representative for the Watch
Tower organization and also travel from place to place on the mission
of an evangelist and in connection with various business of this
organization. I have been with it since 1914—exactly 20 years now.
I was very pleased to note some of the questions that were asked and,
if I may, I would like to refer to them briefly and probably clear up a
misapprehension that developed over a word that was used.

In these broadcasts that were referred to, there is no attack made
upon any one as individuals, or any creed or any organization of
people regarding their faith; but any one knows that in stating the
Scriptures and doctrines, certain questions are involved there that
have been regarded as controversial. But if the truth is plainly
stated, it is not controversial. However, one of the first things that
will be noticed in studying the Bible is that the Lord condemned the
attitude of the clergy, who have for years past prevented the people
from an individual understanding of God’s purposes expressed in the
Bible. The clergy, as leaders of organized religion, now oppose the
message of His kingdom. 'As it was in the prophet’s day, in the
Lord’s day, and during the Middle Ages, so it is at the present time.
And because statements have been made along that line from time
to time in stating the Scriptures showing what is prophesied for this
day and showing that the clergy have been most negligent in declaring
certain scriptural truths of what is taking place on earth; they have
become incensed, organized, and decided that this association and
this message must go off the air. That is what this whole trouble
is all about.

Mr. Brown. I thought that the Lord only condemned lawyers?
Will you quote where he condemned the clergy?

Mr. Koerser. 1 will be glad to.

Mr. BrRown. I am a lawyer. [Laughter.]

Mr. KoerBer. 1 will answer your first question first, Mr. Brown,
by saying that in the days of the Lord when one referred to lawyers,
they referred also to those men who were priests or the clergy, for in
those days Hebrew men were compelled to study the Bible for an
understanding of the law instead of the present method of legislation
of today, and for that reason they were referred to as lawyers. And
second, the thought that is derived from those statements of con-
demnation in the Bible was that they had formed their own courts
in addition to the Roman courts, which meant to say that while they
lived there in Jerusalem under Roman law they claimed to be loyal to
God as Jews and among themselves regarded His word as supreme,
concerning the various details of their lives. But when the Lord
came to declare God’s Kingdom which would bring peace on earth
as Jehovah had promised through the prophets, and good-will to
fellow men, the clergy found occasion to be against him because he
exposed their true position as not representing God’s law and he
called them hypocrites; and that is the condition that exists in
Christendom today. All those conditions pictured what would exist
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today. Now I would like to make this statement: Judge Rutherford
desires to make a statement, before this committee. He is in Califor-
nia. He is not well or he would be here. He has spent 40 years in
this work, and I think it would be enlightening to this committee to
hear what he has to say regarding this work we are engaged in, and
the interference experienced, as well as the developments, which led
to the filing of these petitions, Then, if you care to ask me any
questions, to the best of my ability, I will try to answer them. May
-1 have that permission to read it?

The Crairman. Without objection, you may proceed.

The Chair hears none,.

Mr. KoeErBER. This is addressed:

To the Co(Ijlgress of the United States, the Seventy-third, second session, Washing-
ton, D.C.:
’ STATEMENT

Supporting all of bill number H.R. 7986.

The undersigned Joseph F. Rutherford, makes the following statement under
oath:

My name is Joseph F. Rutherford, my residence 124 Columbia Heights,
Brooklyn, N.Y. Temporarily I am at San Diego, Calif. I am, and since 1917,
have been the president of the following organizations or corporations, to wit:
Watch Tower Bible and Tract Society, Peoples Pulpit Association, International
Bible Students Association, all of which are in fact one and the same and engaged
in identically the same work, being organized in different places and under differ-
ent names for convenience.

About the year 1869, a company of Christian people at Pittsburgh, Pa., formed
themselves into an organization under the name of Zion’s Watch Tower Tract
Society, and in the year 1884, by process of law became incorporated by that name
and title. In 1896, by order of the Common Pleas Court of Allegheny County,
Pa., duly entered of record, the name of the corporation was changed to that of
Watch Tower Bible Tract Society. In 1909, the Peoples Pulpit Association was
created and organized under the membership corporation law of the State of
New York. The term “International Bible Students Association’” was a generic
term applied to all people of & common faith in different countries of the earth
who were associated together in a specific Christian work, and in the year 1914,
a corporation was formed under the laws of England by that name. * * *

In other words, that organization was formed to carry on this
work in other parts of the earth.

* % * The term “Society’” is often used to designate these Christian
people in united body engaged in their specific work under the direction of the
corporations above named. Seeing that Jehovah God’s chief purpose was and
is to take out from the nations a people for His name to be used for His witnesses,
these Christian people, by the Lord’s favor, have taken the name of ““Jehovah’s
Witnesses’’ and are generally known throughout the earth by that name.

The sole purpose of the organizations above mentioned is to serve Jehovah
God as He has commanded in His Word, the Bible, which requires all who have
devoted themselves to Jehovah God to be obedient to His laws or commandments.
The persons of this association or organization are taught and firmly believe that
there is one Almighty God, the Creator of heaven and earth, and whose name
alone is Jehovah, which latter name specifically means His purpose toward His
creatures; that there is one Redeemer of mankind, the Lord and Savior Jesus
Christ, who is the Son of Jehovah God. We accept and believe and teach the
Bible, which is otherwise designated the Holy Scriptures and this we understand
to be the Word of God given for the instruction of man in the way of righteousness.

We have no formal creed such as formulated and promulgated by other organ-
izations.. We believe the Bible and that is our creed. We put forth no effort
to obtain members, nor to propagate the doctrine of any human organization.
T!}Ge Bible teachings which we fully accept we understand to be the following, to
wit:

God created the earth and created the first man perfect and placed him on the
earth; that God made His spirit creature Lucifer the overlord of man; that Lucifer
rebelled against God, and thereafter his name was changed from Lucifer to
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Satan, Serpent, Dragon, and Devil; that Satan induced man to sin against
Jehovah’s law, and for that wrongdoing man was sentenced to death, and all the

~ human race being the offspring of that first man, Adam, by reason of inherited
sin, were born as sinners or imperfect; that Satan challenged Jehovah God to
put on earth men that would maintain their integrity toward Him and be faithful
to God under the severe test; that God permitted Satan to live and carry on his
rebellious work in order that his challenge might be fully put to the test and in
due time forever settled in the right way, and that a testimony might be given to
all creation to the name of Jehovah in order to give opportunity for men to volun-
tarily take their stand on the side of Jehovah God and live or choose to take their
stand on the side of the Devil and be destroyed. The great climax must be
reached at some time, and that is now at hand. :

To carry out his side of the question put at issue by the challenge, Jehovah
promised that he would send to earth a redeemer of man, which redeemer would
purchase the human race, and in God’s due time would establish over the earth
a government of righteousness and under which all men might have the oppor-
tunity for everlasting life and happiness; that God sent his beloved Son Jesus
to the earth for this purpose; that the death of Jesus provided the redemptive
price for man; that Jesus was raised from the dead a divine creature and made
Jehovah's chief representative in the universe and the rightful Ruler of the world.

The Scriptures further plainly set forth and teach that men have formed govern-
ments from time to time and endeavored to carry them forward and that Satan,
exercising his subtle and wrongful influence over men, has influenced them and
caused and induced their governments to become corrupt and to dishonor the
name of Jehovah God; that Satan carrying on this unrighteous work has over-
reached religious organizations and has used them as his chiéf -means to deceive
the people, as well as the rulers, and to turn them away from the true God, and
hence the world in general has come under the wrongful influence and domina-
I1:,ion oi S%‘tari the Devil; that the majority of men are ignorant of this great
act '

In fact we all were.

* % k% gnd it is God’s will that testimony should be given concerning the
same that men may understand the truth thereof.

We do not claim to interpret the Scriptures; we claim, however, that they set
forth certain facts during the various generations that men have lived on earth,
as a guide to life.

The Scriptures plainly show that in Jehovah’s due time Jesus must come again
and set up his kingdom of righteousness; that the time of his coming might be
known by men who were watching and waiting therefore, the Scriptures declare
that this time should be marked by a world war, accompanied by pestilence and
great distress and perplexity upon the nations of the world; that in 1914 this
prophecy concerning the end of the world and the coming of the Lord’s kingdom
began to have fulfilment and the understanding thereof became possible only after
that date; that Jesus Christ approximately at that time cast Satan the Devil
down to earth and for that reason there is now great suffering, woe, and distress
upon the nations and peoples of the earth, and that Satan is the primary cause
of such distress and suffering and he brings this upon men in order to turn them
away from the true God and his kingdom; that just now Satan is gathering all
the nations, and particularly the nations of Christendom, to the great battle of
Armageddon, at which battle Satan’s organization will be completely destroyed;
that according to the Seriptures that will be the greatest tribulation the world
has ever known and will be the end of all trouble upon the earth; that following
Armageddon peace and prosperity, happiness and life will come to men who are
obedient and that the obedient will abide forever upon earth and there will never
be another war; that the great battle of Armageddon is impending and that it
will come to pass within the present generation.

The Bible further teaches, which we accept and believe, that Jehovah has
commanded that within the period of time from 1914 A.D. until the battle of
Armageddon the faithful followers of Christ Jesus on earth must be witnesses for
Jehovah and must inform the rulers and the people of Jehovah’s purpose to destroy
the wicked rule of earth and in its place and stead to establish his government of
righteousness under Christ Jesus for the blessing of all the nations of the earth.
To this end, therefore, Jehovah God commands his witnesses to proclaim and
teach that the millions of people who have died are not in purgatory, nor in a
place called hell, nor are they conscious in any place, but that they are dead,
in the grave, know not anything, and hence are not undergoing suffering any-
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where; that during the reign of Christ Jesus, all who are in their graves or the
state of death shall be resurrected and be given an opportunity to take their
stand on the side of the Lord and obey him and live forever on earth; that the
Bible shows conclusively that, since the dead are actually unconscious and out
of existence, no man or men can offer prayers in behalf of the dead, and that
prayers of men offered for the dead are wholly without value and avail nothing;
that all prayers must be made to God in the name of Christ Jesus, and only God
can forgive sins in answer to prayer; that Jehovah God alone is the lifegiver and
hence that he is the Father because father means life giver, and he alone can
bestow the blessings which men sorely need; that under Christ Jesus’ reign these
blessings will come and for this reason Jesus taught his followers to pray: “Thy
kingdom come, thy will be done on earth as in heaven”, and since then all of
his true followers have thus and sincerely prayed to Jehovah God.

The Bible further teaches, and which teachings we accept and strive to obey,
that those who are devoted to God must proclaim the good news concerning the
kingdom of God both to the rulers and to the people and to inform them as
taught by the Scriptures that the only hope of the world is God’s kindgom and
that this testimony must be given not for the purpose of converting men of the
world now, but as a witness, in order that those who desire may serve God and
live, or refuse to serve Him and lose that great privilege; that as soon as this
witness work is completed, there will follow the great tribulation of Armageddon;
and following Armageddon will come the resurrection of the dead and the blessing
of the people of the earth who obey the laws of God’s kingdom.

The teaching of these Bible truths as commanded by the Lord has caused
religious leaders to become greatly angered at us for the reason that these Bible
truths make known the fact that the people have been taught many doctrines
which are not supported by the Bible, and hence the people have been deceived
greatly to their injury. For this reason, leaders in religious denominations have
Jaunched an active eampaign against Jehovah’s witnesses. We have no contro-
versy with any man and we have no fight with any man but we must be obedient
to Jehovah’s commandments and declare this truth as set forth in His Word and
it is His Word of truth that has caused the great opposition to our work and has
resulted in much persecution of the faithful and-harmless Christian people who
have engaged in this work of proclaiming the truth.

The radio is the creation of God and not of any man, hence it is our God-given
privilege and duty to use the radio to proclaim the truth which is set forth in the
Bible in order that the people might hear and this we have been doing. The
truth proclaimed by radio has exposed the errors taught by men and therefore
it is the truth that has caused the opposition to our using the radio. Instead of
replying to the teachings which we have been promulgating from the Scriptures,
the opposers seek to destroy our opportunity of using the radio for that purpose
and to try to deprive the people of having the opportunity of hearing these truths
by radio. Repeatedly I have offered to discuss these Bible questions with the
clergymen by radio, not for the purpose of holding up any one to ridicule, but
that the people might for themselves determine what they desire to believe, but
all such requests for such a public discussion have been ignored and the opposition
to our work has increased in the manner above mentioned.

The very existence of the governments and peoples of the earth is now at stake
and for that reason there could be nothing of such public and vital importance to
the people as a correct knowledge and understanding of Jehovah God’s purpose
of and concerning them. If the people go the wrong way, they shall surely die,
whereas, if they go in the right way, they may receive the blessings of life. Hence,
the message of God’s kingdom proclaimed as set forth in the Bible comes clearly
within the purview of the Radio Act concerning public interest, convenience and
necessity.

Many radio stations have gladly broadeast our programs and during the past
3 years there has been a wide proclamation of the truth in this'way, and this has
afforded to the radio stations muech legitimate revenue since we have paid for
the broadcasting of such programs. In that time, millions of people have heard
these Bible instructions and have rejoiced and these truths have helped them to
be better men and women. Such has been the expression by many thousands
both of Catholics and Protestants, Jews, and non-Jews. It must be conceded
that the people have the right to hear what they please without interference from
any one and, as long as that which is broadeast is moral and upbuilding, and for
the good of those who hear, surely no one has any right to interfere with the
proclamation of the same. :
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The Catholic people as such are not against the message which we proclaim
and this is evidenced by the numerous letters received from Catholics in various
parts of the country. Many of them have expressed their great desire to hear
more and thousands of them are reading that message that is in printed form.
It is the priests or clergymen and officials of the Catholic organization that have
engaged and carried on and are carrying on a vigorous and vituperative campaign
against us. That they have a right to abuse us no one will call in question, but
they do not have the right to employ the means of boycott, of threats and coer-
cion against radio stations in order to force such stations to cease taking and
broadessting our programs. The Catholic press and the Catholic clergymen
throughout the country are employing these very wrongful methods and threaten
business loss and disaster to radio stations in order to prevent them from taking
and broadcasting our programs and thus are depriving the people of hearing
them as well as depriving the radio stations of legitimate right to broadcast such
things as they may deem proper.

‘We are not here asking for any favor of Congress, but we are here demanding
that our rights and the rights of the general public be safeguarded and that men
and organizations be prohibited from employing threats to destroy the business of
radio stations and using that and like coercive methods to compel radio stations
to deny us the use of their facilities. We will be the last ones to ever complain of
opposition to us, but we do insist that we have the right under the fundamental
law of this land, and above all under the law of God, to contract with the owners of
radio stations to broadcast our programs and that such stations have the right to
freely contract with us without interference or fear of suffering loss at the hands
of other persons or organizations. For that reason we are asking this Congress to
make it a criminal offense for any person or organization to use threats, boycotting
or other coercive methods to hinder or interfere with the free making and perform-
ance of contracts between persons or organizations with reference to radio broad-
casting. Such & rule of law is general, and for the general welfare and not in the
interest of any particular organization and every honest and law-abiding person
should be in favor of such a law. It extends the same privilege and protection
to all regardless of religious faith or previous condition of servitude.

With elaborate pontifical ceremonies, the year 1933 was declared to be a holy
year in which united prayers should be made to bring to the world peace and
prosperity. In a radio speech I called attention to this as being presumptuous
before the Lord, since no man has any power or authority {o declare a year a holy
year. That proper and legitimate and Scriptural criticism of ‘“Holy Year” called
forth from the Catholic press a tirade of abuse and villification against me and
repeated threats to destroy the business of radio stations that would dare to con-
tinue to broadcast speeches made by me. * * *

And that has been going on ever since. We have a copy of that
broadcast, and see if you can find anything in it—1I urge you to find
any personal criticism or any offense to any creature.

Mr. Sirovica. What did you say, then?

Mr. KoerBer. May I just finish this?

Mr. Strovicu. Yes.

Mir. XoerBER (reading):

Concerning the personal abuse of myself, I have no complaint, but threats made
against owners and lessees of radio stations who broadeast such programs as they
desire, and therefore putting such owners and lessees in fear of loss of husiness or
social support and which resulted in depriving millions of people of hearing what
they wish to hear is so grossly wrong that it demands the serious attention of
Congress. Let the Roman Catholic clergy believe and teach what they desire,
but when they attempt to tell American citizens what they may or may not hear
or what they may and may not do, and employ threats, boycott and coercive
means to accomplish their wrongful purpose, then it is that the law-making body
of this land should take positive action for the protection of American interests.

Surely it has not come to the point in America that the people are permitted
only to hear one side of an important question at issue. The so-called ‘“Holy
Year” has come and passed, and the united prayers of the political religious
institutions have resulted in bringing neither prosperity nor peace to the world;
but, on the contrary, wars are threatened, and poverty continues to stalk abroad
in the earth. Jehovah God in the Bible has told why these unhappy conditions
are here and what will be the outcome thereof. Is it not of greatest public inter-
est, convenience, and necessity that the people hear these truths?
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No religious, political, or financial institution has the constitutional right to
use the Federal Radio Commission either directly or indirectly in an attempt to
frighten the owners or lessees of radio stations and thus cause them to refrain
from broadcasting certain or specific programs which they have the legal right
to broadcast. A case in point is this— .

And this will answer Mr. Gifford’s question.

* % % After broadcasting my speech on ““Holy Year’ by a large number of
radio stations in the United States, and after the Catholic press and the clergy
had launched a vigorous attack upon me and against the radio stations that had
broadeast the same, and after the clergy had made vigorous protest to the Federal
Radio Commission against such speech, then the Federal Radio Commission re-
quested me to file with it a list of stations that had broadcast that speech and to
furnish a copy of the speech to the Federal Radio Commission, which request 1
readily complied with. After all of this and after the Commission had been
furnished the information requested, then the Federal Radio Commission ad-
dressed letters to numerous radio stations, the names of which stations were on
the list I had furnished to the Commission, requesting such stations to advise
the Commission as to whether or not they had broadcast my speech concerning
the “Holy Year.” The manifest purpose of such letters to the various stations
was not to obtain information asked for, but was an indirect way of advising
such radio stations that further broadcasting of such speech by myself might be
grounds for refusing to renew their license. That some of the stations so under-
stood and construed those letters I know to be true, because managers of radio
stations so expressed themselves. For the guidance of the Federal Radio Com-
mission and for the public interest, Congress therefore should so amend section 11
of the radio act as to clearly define the meaning of the phrase therein, to wit:
‘‘Public interest, convenience, and necessity.”

If the Roman Catholic hierarchy be permitted to determine what is of public
interest, convenience, and necessity, and can by means of threats or other wrongful
means prevent radio stations broadcasting what is displeasing to such religious
organization, then the Roman-Spanish inquisition will be in full force in America
even though in a somewhat more refined form, and the freedom of speech in this
land will cease. The Congress should take positive action, not in behalf or against
any religious organization, but in behalf of the people in general to safeguard the
interest and the rights of the people which are guaranteed by the Federal Con-
stitution. .

With us it is not at all material, nor do we care if the Catholic institution in-
creases its followers by the millions, because that responsibility is upon that
organization and the men who conduet it, and they must account to Jehovah
God and not to us. We are commanded by Jehovah God to sound His notice
and warning to the rulers and to the people concerning His name, the establish-
ment of His kingdom, and what shall shortly fall upon the world; and this we
must do in order to meet the responsibility laid upon us, and all who oppose the
proclamation of such message of truth will receive a just recompense at the hand
of Jehovah God. The obligation now resting upon this Congress is to see that
no hindrance is put in the way of a free proclamation of God’s Word and that
obligation cannot be side-stepped or met by merely ignoring it.

There are two gigantic radio corporations in America owning, leasing and
operating radio stations, to wit, the National Broadecasting Co., and the Col-
umbia Broadcasting Co. These corporations by their officers have undertaken
to determine what the American people may or may not hear with reference to
what the Bible contains and hence have limited the use of their facilities to certain
religious organizations and have unjustly and do unjustly discriminate against
all others, including ourselves, and which is detrimental to the interest of millions
of American citizens. Such radio corporations have denied the use of their
faeilitiés to us for hire because what we teach is not pleasing to certain religious
organizations which organizations they do favor. Such unjust discrimination
should not be permitted and this Congress should take the necessary steps to
prevent such diserimination. The rights of the people are supreme to that of
any organization or corporation and the right of the minority can not be properly -
ignored. Unless this Congress takes action as here suggested, then millions of
people will be denied the opportunity of hearing God’s Word of truth and this
Congress will bear a great responsibility therefore before Almighty God.

We call attention to these facts which are fully supported by God’s Word, the
Bible, and by the physical facts which are now apparent to all, that it may be
seen that the world has reached a great crisis, and that no man knows the way
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out, but God’s Word furnishes and eclearly points to the only way out and the
only possible way of escape to safety; that God has commanded that these facts
must be brought to the attention of the rulers and to the people themselves and
a failure of God’s witnesses to do so would cost them their lives.

In this hour of great crisis upon the world and when the people are in such dire
need of knowledge and understanding of God’s Word of truth, every effort should
be put forth to give the people an opportunity to hear and understand the Bible
truths. No person, persons, companies, or corporations should be permitted to
put in fear owners and lessees of radio stations and thus wrongfully prevent the
people from hearing by radio the all-important message of Jehovah’s Word,
Having brought these matters to your attention, our responsibility ends and
there yours begins. In all kindness I suggest that before passing finally upon the
question raised by the petitions filéd in support of this bill, that you give due
consideration to the fact that Christ Jesus is earth’s rlghtful King and Jehovah
God; that His kingdom is at hand, and that this matter of notice and warning is
given to you in harmony with the expressed will of God, as set forth in the proph-
ecies, and these facts having heen brought to your attention, such adds greatly
to your responsibility, as declared in the following and many other supporting
Scriptures, to wit: Ezekiel 3:18-21; Psalm 2:6-12.

That is signed by ‘“J. F. Rutherford” and is sworn to before a
notary public:

STATE OF CALIFORNIA,
County of San Diego, ss:

On this 14th day of February, A.D. 1934, before me Maiguerite De Luca, a
notary public in and for said county, personally appeared Joseph F. Rutherford
to me known and known to be the person who signed the statement set forth
in the foregoing pages, and being by me first duly sworn, says that he mgned and
executed the same and that the statements theréin are true.

Subseribed and sworn to before me the day and date above.

[sEAL] MARGUERITE Dr Luca,

Notary Public in and for the County of San Diego, State of California.

Now, I will be glad to answer your questions, Dr. Sirovich.

Mr. Sirovica. Will you be kind enough to give the committee the
benefit of the substance of one of those sermons on the air?

Mr. KoerBER. In my humble way, I will try to: The substance of
those sermons on the air is based, of course, on what has just been
stated; that is, that Jehovah Goddid not make this earth for creatures
to live in the terrible condition which has existed for centuries; that
he has always promised through the Seriptures that sometime there
is going to be a better day, and that day will be when men have good
bodies, minds, and hearts and have a right to life by following the
course of action which God has provided through His kingdom for
everyone obedient and which will give them the right to life in that
kingdom, just like they have a right to citizenship in the United
States. For that reason, the establishment of God’s kingdom is of
paramount importance, so He taught His people to trust in Him and
to pray that time saying when we pray ‘“Our Father, who art m
Heaven, Hallowed be Thy name; Thy kingdom come”’, and all the
prophets, the Lord Jesus, the disciples all pointed to that time. And
when that time does come it is evidenced by certain outward signs
and those signs began to be fulfilled since 1914; that there is page
upon page, in fact there are 150,000,000 books in the hands of people
in this country, which give evidence of these signs according to the
Scriptural proof; that the Lord has called a people for His name to
give testimony as His witnesses concerning these facts and that we
find the same opposition to the message; the same difficulty existing
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as existed in the days of the prophets and in Jesus’ day, that is, that
those who claim to have the only authority to state the Scriptures,
those who claim to have the only authority to read and understand
the Scriptures, namely, the clergy, who have made a business out of
religion and hindered the free proclamation of the truth. No one can
have a knowledge of God’s purposes unless he is devoted to the Lord.
The fact that the clergy are not recognizing that God’s kingdom is at
hand and are not giving the people the message as God directed in
the Bible, proves they are not serving the Lord.

There is not one man out of a hundred who takes the time to read
and study the Bible, but there is a group of people who have taken it
upon themselves to be loyal to Almighty God and to study such
questions for themselves, and that is what they are doing. If others
do that, if that method grows, that means that the preachers will all
be out of business. For that reason, they are protesting against this.

Mr. Smrovicu. Did not the Saviour follow the Prophets Isaiah,
Jeremiah, Hosea, Obadiah, Malachi and Ezekiel?

Mr. KoerBER. Yes, sir; they were all men of God.

Mzr. SirovicH. And did not the Saviour state at the time that he
was interrogated like you are now ‘““Give unto Caesar that which is
Caesar’s and give unto God that which belongs to God’’?

Mr. KorrBer. Absolutely, but under diff——

Mzy. Sirovica. Now he gave unto God that which belongs to God.
Did not you have the priesthood in those days?

Mr. KoersEeR. Yes, they had what they called “priests”.

Mr. Smovica, Did not they have an organized group of disciples
that went out to be witnesses to carry the Gospel? And what were the
actual disciples of Christ, if it was not an organized priesthood?

Mr. KoerBER. Yes, they had an organization which Jesus

Mzr. Sirovica. Then if you had been living at that time you would
have appeared before some committee and said “Don’t let these people
go out and preach because they are an organized priesthood’” where
they had devoted and consecrated their lives to their ideal?

Mr. KoereeEr. May I answer your question direct?

Mr. SirovicH, Surely.

Mr. Koerser, Who {fulfilled the Scriptures? Did the prophets
fulfill the Scriptures or did the priests of Jesus’ day fulfill the Serip-
tures?

Mr. SirovicH. The priest is to interpret the Word of God.

Mr. Koerser. The faithful prophets were servants of God but not
always the priests. God called the prophets to give the Kingdom
message. dJesus was both faithful as a priest and a prophet of God.
That is why he is called ““the faithful and true witness’). He was the
true prophet of God because he declared God’s word of truth. Many
of the wicked priests or clergy killed God’s prophets for declaring the
truth; that is why Jesus said “Oh, Jerusalem, thou didst kill with
stones the prophets’’, and the same class also had Jesus killed for
declaring the truth,

Mr. SirovicH. That is an interpretation.

Mr. KoerseR. 1 am stating facts from the Seriptures.

Mr. SirovicHa. Well, that is an interpretation of the Scriptures.

Mr. KoerBer. Oh, no; that is fact.

Mr. SirovicH. It depends upon the meaning you give it.

Mr. Koerser. That is the fact as the Lord states it.
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Mr. Sirovica. But somebody has to carry the fact just as you are
carrying the fact now?

Mr. KoerBEer. 1 am spreading the Seriptures only. I will answer
your question direct. We believe we are in the same position that
the prophets were in and that Christ Jesus and the disciples were in,
for this reason: They preached what you would commonly call now
‘g, different school of thought”, didn’t they?

Mr. Sirovicu. Exactly.

Mr. KoerBer. Yet, what was then denounced by the clergy as
heresy or different schools of thought, was the teaching or true
Gospel of Christ and people all over the earth, now millions of them,
believe that to be true. But in that day you could not convince the
leaders. Why? Not because the common people did not want to
hear the Kingdom message, because it is written “the people received
him gladly and many believed on Jesus’’; it was the clergy that sought
t0 put him to death when he exposed their position and the wicked
conditions that existed wherein the clergy made merchandise of the
people under the cloak of religion. And that is what they are doing
today. I do not say all preachers have done this, but I do say that is
a true picture of the situation that exists today. We are not making
an attack against any class of people because as I say we find people
of all classes in this work to praise God. I was born and raised a
Lutheran and the reason was because